Winning Tower Group Holdings Limited 運興泰集團控股有限公司

(Incorporated in the Cayman Islands with limited liability)

Stock Code: 8362

2023 ANNUAL REPORT

CHARACTERISTICS OF GEM OF THE STOCK EXCHANGE OF HONG KONG LIMITED (THE "STOCK EXCHANGE")

GEM has been positioned as a market designed to accommodate small and mid-sized companies to which a higher investment risk may be attached than other companies listed on the Stock Exchange. Prospective investors should be aware of the potential risks of investing in such companies and should make the decision to invest only after due and careful consideration.

Given that the companies listed on GEM are generally small and mid-sized companies, there is a risk that securities traded on GEM may be more susceptible to high market volatility than securities traded on the main board and no assurance is given that there will be a liquid market in the securities traded on GEM.

Hong Kong Exchanges and Clearing Limited and the Stock Exchange take no responsibility for the contents of this report, make no representation as to its accuracy or completeness and expressly disclaim any liability whatsoever for any loss howsoever arising from or in reliance upon the whole or any part of the contents of this report.

This report, for which the directors (the "Directors") of Winning Tower Group Holdings Limited (the "Company" and together with its subsidiaries, the "Group") collectively and individually accept full responsibility, includes particulars given in compliance with the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on GEM of the Stock Exchange (the "GEM Listing Rules") for the purpose of giving information with regard to the Company. The Directors, having made all reasonable enquiries, confirm that, to the best of their knowledge and belief, the information contained in this report is accurate and complete in all material respects and not misleading or deceptive, and there are no other matters the omission of which would make any statement herein or this report misleading and all opinions expressed in the report have been arrived at after due and careful consideration and are founded on bases and assumptions that are fair and reasonable.

This report will remain on the "Latest Listed Company Information" page of the website of the Stock Exchange at www.hkexnews.hk for at least seven days from the date of its posting. This report will also be published on the website of the Company at www.wtql.hk.

CONTENTS

Corporate Information	3
Chairman's Statement	4
Management Discussion and Analysis	5
Biographies of Directors	10
Directors' Report	13
Corporate Governance Report	26
Environmental, Social and Governance Report	38
Independent Auditor's Report	45
Consolidated Statement of Profit or Loss	51
Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income	52
Consolidated Statement of Financial Position	53
Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity	55
Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows	57
Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements	59
Financial Summary	128

CORPORATE INFORMATION

EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

Mr. Lai King Wah (Chairman of the Board) Mr. Lai Ho Yin Eldon (Chief Executive Officer)

Mr. Ho Timothy Kin Wah

NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

Mr. Yu Ting Hei Ms. Ou Honglian Mr. Wong Wang Leong

INDEPENDENT NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

Mr. Chau Chun Wai Mr. Lo Sun Tong Mr. Lam Lai Kiu Kelvin

AUDIT COMMITTEE

Mr. Lo Sun Tong (Chairperson)

Mr. Chau Chun Wai Mr. Lam Lai Kiu Kelvin

NOMINATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Lai King Wah (Chairperson)

Mr. Chau Chun Wai Mr. Lo Sun Tong

REMUNERATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Chau Chun Wai (Chairperson)

Mr. Lo Sun Tong Mr. Lai King Wah

COMPLIANCE OFFICER

Mr. Ho Timothy Kin Wah

COMPANY SECRETARY

Mr. Tsang Hing Bun

AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVES

Mr. Lai Ho Yin Eldon Mr. Tsang Hing Bun

AUDITOR

Ernst & Young
Certified Public Accountants
Registered Public Interest Entity Auditor
27/F, One Taikoo Place
979 King's Road
Quarry Bay, Hong Kong

REGISTERED OFFICE IN THE CAYMAN ISLANDS

Cricket Square Hutchins Drive P.O. Box 2681 Grand Cayman KY1-1111 Cayman Islands

HEAD OFFICE AND PRINCIPAL PLACE OF BUSINESS IN HONG KONG

Unit 803, 8/F Riley House 88 Lei Muk Road Kwai Chung New Territories Hong Kong

PRINCIPAL SHARE REGISTRAR AND TRANSFER OFFICE IN THE CAYMAN ISLANDS

Conyers Trust Company (Cayman) Limited Cricket Square Hutchins Drive P.O. Box 2681 Grand Cayman KY1-1111 Cayman Islands

BRANCH SHARE REGISTRAR AND TRANSFER OFFICE IN HONG KONG

Tricor Investor Services Limited Level 54, Hopewell Centre 183 Queen's Road East Hong Kong

PRINCIPAL BANKER

Shanghai Commercial Bank Limited

COMPANY'S WEBSITE

www.wtgl.hk

STOCK CODE

8362

CHAIRMAN'S STATEMENT

Dear Shareholders,

On behalf of the board of directors and the management, I hereby present you with the chairman's statement and the annual results of Winning Tower Group Holdings Limited (the "Company") and its subsidiaries (collectively the "Group") for the year ended 31 December 2023.

Although the COVID-19 pandemic was subsided in 2023, our business was unexpectedly limited by some other factors. While most people believed the Hong Kong economy would bounce forcefully, the outcome was somewhat disappointing. Among other reasons, the major one is that, many Hong Kong people chose to spend to travel in other countries which they were restricted from doing so in the past three years. In particular, hundreds of thousands of them go to the mainland China, mainly Shenzhen and Guangdong Province, during weekend and long holidays to enjoy the low price yet quality food and services there. This has posted a serious threat to Hong Kong's catering business, weakening our restaurant business and the demand for our frozen food. This is evidenced by the rampant closure of many food shops. Luckily, the vigorous desire of travelling by the Hong Kong people stimulates the demand for inflight catering, mitigating the negative impact mentioned before.

We will continue to run the business to the best of our ability and review our strategy from time to time, adapting to the latest business environment. Meanwhile, we will also assess any possible targets to acquire that we believe to could grow our business and make it stronger and healthier.

Last but not least, I truly appreciate your unfailing support to the Company. As in the past, we will do our very best to strive for better business performance and results.

Lai King Wah
Chairman

27 March 2024

BUSINESS REVIEW

Winning Tower Group Holdings Limited (the "Company") and its subsidiaries (collectively, the "Group") is principally engaged in processing and trading of raw, frozen and cooked food products (which includes provision of transportation services) and the operation of restaurants in Hong Kong.

On 30 June 2017 (the "Listing Date"), the Company was successfully listed on the GEM of The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "Stock Exchange"). 350,000,000 shares (or 25% of the total issued shares) were allotted and sold to the public at HK\$0.2 per share and a total of approximately HK\$39.9 million was successfully raised.

On 24 May 2019, Winning Tower Group Limited ("Winning Tower Group"), an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, entered into a joint venture agreement with Wing Si pursuant to which Winning Tower Group is interested as to 55% and Wing Si is interested as to 45% of the joint venture Winning Wings Limited ("Winning Wings"), which is the vehicle for their participation in catering and food business in Hong Kong. For details, please refer to the announcement of the Company dated 24 May 2019.

On 2 June 2021 (after trading hours), a joint venture agreement (the "Joint Venture Agreement") was entered into between Winning Tower Group, Skyye Limited ("Skyye") and Dynasty Time Limited (the "Joint Venture"), pursuant to which, among others: (i) the Joint Venture shall act as a corporate vehicle for the joint participation of Winning Tower Group and Skyye in the catering and food business in Hong Kong. The Joint Venture was incorporated in Hong Kong with limited liability on 1 April 2021 and is currently owned as to 60% by Winning Tower Group and as to 40% by Skyye, respectively; and (ii) Winning Tower Group and Skyye conditionally agreed to provide an initial funding to the Joint Venture by way of loan at HK\$3,000,000 for the purpose of setting up the first Joint Venture's restaurant in Hong Kong, while the respective amount contributed by each of Winning Tower Group and Skyye shall be in proportion to their respective shareholdings in the Joint Venture at HK\$1,800,000 and HK\$1,200,000, respectively. On 10 May 2021, the Joint Venture entered into a tenancy agreement (the "Tenancy Agreement") as tenant in respect of the lease of a premises for a term of three years commencing on 15 May 2021 and expiring on 14 May 2024 (both days inclusive) for the operation of the first Joint Venture's restaurant in Hong Kong under the Joint Venture Agreement.

Pursuant to the Joint Venture Agreement, the Group will be the main supplier of all food and beverage ingredients for all the restaurant(s) of the Joint Venture. Being the main supplier to the Joint Venture, our Directors consider that the future sales and revenue of the Group will be strengthened. The Directors are of the view that the entering into of the Tenancy Agreement and the terms and conditions thereof are fair and reasonable and in the interests of the Company and the shareholders of the Company as a whole.

More details regarding the transactions mentioned above can be found in the announcement of the Company dated 2 June 2021.

BUSINESS REVIEW (Continued)

The Group will continue to develop by maintaining its customer base while exploring any new business opportunities and expanding its business capacity by increasing its refrigeration capacity.

	Planned business objective	Actual business progress
To continue to maintain the relations of the existing customers	To offer more tailor-made products and services To broaden our customer base into more	Commenced research and development discussion on new products with potential and existing
	restaurants and hotels	customers
To maintain logistics capacity	To maintain logistics capacity	Redesigned logistics routes and arrangements to maintain logistics capacity

RESULTS AND FINANCIAL REVIEW

Revenue

For the year ended 31 December 2023, the Group recorded approximately HK\$108.4 million revenue as compared with last year's corresponding period of approximately HK\$93.3 million, representing an increase of approximately 16.2%. Of which, approximately HK\$79.1 million was contributed from processing and trading of food products (which includes provision of transportation services) (2022: HK\$67.2 million) and approximately HK\$29.3 million was from restaurant operation (2022: HK\$26.1 million). The increase was mainly due to the gradual recovery of airline catering services and general catering providers to pre-pandemic levels once the pandemic subsides and normalcy is restored.

Cost of inventories consumed and loss before tax

For the year ended 31 December 2023, the Group's total cost of inventories consumed amounted to approximately HK\$58.3 million, (2022: HK\$49.5 million), of which, approximately HK\$51.7 million was from processed food business (2022: HK\$43.7 million) and the remaining approximately HK\$6.6 million was from restaurant operation (2022: HK\$5.8 million). Loss before tax from operations was approximately HK\$2.5 million, while that in last year's corresponding period was approximately HK\$14.4 million. The increase in cost of inventories consumed was in line with the increase in revenue.

Employee benefit expenses

For the year ended 31 December 2023, the Group's employee benefit expenses increased to approximately HK\$27.3 million from last year's corresponding period's approximately HK\$26.1 million which was due to the salary increment.

RESULTS AND FINANCIAL REVIEW (Continued)

Income tax credit/(expense)

For the year ended 31 December 2023, the Group's income tax expense was approximately HK\$0.1 million while last year's income tax credit was HK\$1.4 million. The change in income tax credit/(expense) was the derecognition of deferred tax assets.

Loss for the year

Based on the above reasons, for the year ended 31 December 2023, the Group recorded a net loss for the year of approximately HK\$3.1 million versus approximately HK\$13.6 million of last year's corresponding period.

FINANCIAL KEY PERFORMANCE

The above financial data were chosen to present in this annual report as they represent a material financial impact on the financial statements of the Group for the current and/or the previous financial year, with that a change of which could affect the revenue and profit conspicuously. It is believed that by presenting the changes of these financial data can effectively explain the financial performance of the Group for the year ended 31 December 2023.

Liquidity and financial resources

As at 31 December 2023, the Group had net current assets of approximately HK\$13.8 million (2022: HK\$14.6 million), of which cash and cash equivalents consisted of approximately HK\$10.3 million (2022: approximately HK\$15.6 million). The Group had a bank borrowings and overdrafts amounted to approximately HK\$2.9 million (2022: approximately HK\$2.9 million).

Gearing ratio

As at 31 December 2023, the Group's gearing ratio was approximately 3.1% (2022: 3.0%), which is calculated based on the Group's bank borrowings and overdrafts of approximately HK\$2.9 million (2022: HK\$2.9 million) and the equity attributable to owners of the Company of approximately HK\$92.2 million (2022: HK\$95.3 million).

Capital structure

As at 31 December 2023, the Company had 1,400,000,000 issued shares at HK\$0.01 each. There has been no change in the Company's capital structure during the financial year under review.

Treasury policy

The Group has adopted a prudent financial management approach towards its treasury policies and thus maintained a healthy liquidity position throughout the period. To manage liquidity risk, the management closely monitors the Group's liquidity position and maintains sufficient cash, the availability of funding through an adequate amount of committed credit facilities and the ability to settle the payables of the Group.

Charge of assets

As at 31 December 2023, the Group's leasehold land and owned buildings held for own use with a net carrying amount of approximately HK\$57.5 million (2022: HK\$59.8 million) have been pledged to secure banking facilities granted to the Group.

FINANCIAL KEY PERFORMANCE (Continued)

Currency risk

As at 31 December 2023, the Group did not have material currency risk exposures as most of the Group's transactions carried out are denominated in Hong Kong dollars and US dollars which either Hong Kong dollars are pegged with or has been maintaining a stable currency rate for a long time.

Capital commitments

As at 31 December 2023, the Group did not have any material capital commitments (2022: Nil).

Contingent liabilities

As at 31 December 2023, the Group did not have any material contingent liabilities (2022: Nil).

Event after report date

Save as disclosed in note 35 to the consolidated financial statements, there were no any significant events occurring after the year ended 31 December 2023.

Material acquisitions and disposals of subsidiaries and affiliated companies

As at 31 December 2023, the Group did not have material acquisitions and disposals of subsidiaries and affiliated companies.

Major and connected transactions

On 2 July 2019, Winning Tower Group, an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, entered into property disposal agreements (the "Property Disposal Agreements") with Iao Ip Property Investment Limited ("Iao Ip Property"), pursuant to which Iao Ip Property had conditionally agreed to acquire and Winning Tower Group had conditionally agreed to sell two properties, namely, units 803 and 808, 8/F, Riley House, 88 Lei Muk Road, Kwai Chung, New Territories, Hong Kong (the "Properties") while the consideration about the sale and purchase of the Properties at the aggregated consideration of HK\$45,516,400. Of which, the consideration of units 803 and 808 was HK\$27,645,000 and HK\$17,871,400 respectively. Pursuant to the Property Disposal Agreements, Iao Ip Property and Winning Tower Group shall enter into the respective leasing agreements (the "Leasing Agreements") where Iao Ip Property as landlord should lease to Winning Tower Group as tenant the Properties for a term of three years commencing from the date which all the conditions precedents were fulfilled according to the Property Disposal Agreements. According to the Leasing Agreements, the rent for units 803 and 808 was HK\$87,300 and HK\$56,436 per month respectively, totaling HK\$143,736 per month, inclusive of property tax, management fee, government rent and rates but exclusive of water, gas and electricity charges.

As the Leasing Agreements expired, Winning Tower Group had, on 26 September 2022, entered new leasing agreements (the "2022 Leasing Agreements") with lao Ip Property for a term of three years from 30 September 2022 to 29 September 2025 (both days inclusive).

FINANCIAL KEY PERFORMANCE (Continued)

Major and connected transactions (Continued)

lao Ip Property was owned as to 20% by Mr. Yu Ting Hei, a non-executive Director ("Mr. Yu") and as to 80% in aggregate by three associates of Mr. Yu. Mr. Yu is a non-executive Director and one of the controlling shareholders of the Company. As such, lao Ip Property is an associate of Mr. Yu and hence a connected person of the Company for the purpose of Chapter 20 of the GEM Listing Rules.

Environmental policies and compliance with relevant laws and regulations

Please refer to section "Environmental, Social and Governance Report" below for details. No material impact of the relevant laws and regulations in relation to environment is identified on business operations.

Key relationships with employees, customers and suppliers

Please refer to "Major Suppliers and Customers" and "Employees and Emolument Policy" sections in "Directors' Report".

BIOGRAPHIES OF DIRECTORS

EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

Mr. LAI King Wah (黎景華, "Mr. Lai"), aged 72, is the founder of the business of the Group. He was appointed as the Chairman, executive Director of the Company on 3 January 2017 and is one of the controlling shareholders, chairman of nomination committee and member of remuneration committee. He is also a director of all the operating subsidiaries of the Group.

Mr. Lai has more than 40 years of experience in the food processing and trading industry in Hong Kong. Prior to founding the Group, he had worked for The Peninsula Group from September 1976 to May 1988 with his last position as an assistant group controller, Hyatt Auckland from August 1988 to June 1992 with his last position as a materials manager, The Hongkong Refrigerating Company Limited from July 1992 to January 1996 with his last position as a general manager, Dah Chong Hong, Limited as a deputy general manager (provisions department for hotel & air catering business) from July 1996 to March 1997, Ramada Hotel since April 1997 as an assistant financial controller and was then transferred to and worked for Tinian Dynasty Hotel & Casino from September 1997 to June 1998 with his last position as an internal auditor, and Dah Chong Hong, Limited again as an assistant general sales manager (food service department, provisions division) from February 1999 to April 2004.

Mr. Lai successfully completed three sessions, namely food and beverage control, wine and spirit management, and meat science and management, and a two-week session of hospitality financial management, both at the Center for Professional Development of the School of Hotel Administration at the Cornell University, New York in July 1982 and in July 1987, respectively. Mr. Lai is primarily responsible for overall strategic planning and management of the Group's business development and operations. He is the father of Mr. Lai Ho Yin Eldon ("Mr. Eldon Lai").

Mr. LAI Ho Yin Eldon (黎浩然), aged 45, was appointed as Chief Executive officer, executive Director of the Company on 3 January 2017.

Mr. Eldon Lai has more than 10 years of experience in the food processing and trading industry in Hong Kong. Since March 2012, he joined the Group and worked for Winning Tower as a business development manager. In January 2016, he was transferred to Winning Tower Group and has been serving as a general manager until now. He contributed to the establishment of Jett Foods Asia Limited ("Jett Foods") in October 2012 and is one of the directors. During these years, Mr. Eldon Lai was responsible for, among others, overall expansion strategy of the Group, management of the construction and renovation of the Group's workshop, warehouse and ancillary office, administrative and operational management, communicating and liaising with suppliers and customers, and monitoring the financial situation.

Mr. Eldon Lai obtained a bachelor degree of arts and a diploma in teaching (primary) from The University of Auckland, New Zealand in September 2002 and May 2004 respectively. After graduation in 2004 and before joining the Group in 2012, Mr. Eldon Lai worked as a teacher in an intermediate school in Auckland, New Zealand. Mr. Eldon Lai is primarily responsible for overseeing daily management of the Group's business development and operations. He is the son of Mr. Lai.

BIOGRAPHIES OF DIRECTORS

EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS (Continued)

Mr. HO Timothy Kin Wah (何健華), aged 37, was appointed as executive Director on 3 January 2017. He was admitted a lawyer of the Supreme Court of New South Wales in August 2011 and a member of The Hong Kong Institute of Directors in August 2016.

Mr. Timothy Ho has more than 10 years of experience in the food processing and trading industry in Hong Kong. He contributed to the establishment of Jett Foods in October 2012 and is one of the directors of Jett Foods. During these years, Mr. Timothy Ho was responsible for, among others, administrative and operational management, communicating and liaising with suppliers and customers, managing inventory level, devising marketing strategy, business development opportunities and monitoring the financial situation.

Mr. Timothy Ho obtained a double bachelor degree of laws and science from The University of New South Wales, Australia in August 2010 and a diploma in innovation management from The University of New South Wales, Australia in August 2012. Mr. Timothy Ho is primarily responsible for overseeing daily management of the Group's business operations.

NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

Mr. YU Ting Hei (余庭曦), aged 38, was appointed as non-executive Director on 3 January 2017. Mr. Yu has more than 10 years of experience in the food processing and trading industry in Hong Kong and Macau. He joined the Group and worked for Winning Tower from September 2008 to June 2012 with his last position as a manager. He has been working for Yau Heng Frozen Meat & Food Company Limited since September 2012, and is currently serving as an operation director. He contributed to the establishment of Jett Foods in October 2012 and is one of the directors of Jett Foods. During these years, Mr. Yu was responsible for, among others, handling customers' relationships and sales, development of business opportunities, logistics management, production planning and quality assurance.

Mr. Yu obtained a bachelor degree of science in business administration from the University of Bath, United Kingdom in June 2008. Mr. Yu is primarily responsible for providing strategic advice to the Group.

Ms. OU Honglian (歐紅蓮), aged 46, has approximately 20 years of experience in food industry in China and had been a business manager of a produce company in Guangzhou. She is one of the substantial shareholders of Keyview Ventures Limited, the Company's substantial shareholder, holding approximately 23.22% interest as at 31 December 2023.

Mr. WONG Wang Leong (王宏亮), aged 47, was appointed as non-executive Director on 1 January 2021. He has over 20 years of local and international experience in rolling stock industry from tender process, acquisition, design, manufacture, delivery, testing and commissioning, warranty and up to rolling stock operational and maintenance. Mr. Wong serves as a principle rolling stock engineer in Bright Sunlight Limited since 2017. Mr. Wong obtained a bachelor degree of engineering in electrical energy systems engineering and a master degree of science in engineering (electrical and electronic engineering) from The University of Hong Kong in December 1999 and December 2002, respectively. He is a member of The Hong Kong Institution of Engineers and a chartered engineer of The Institution of Electrical Engineer.

BIOGRAPHIES OF DIRECTORS

INDEPENDENT NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

Mr. CHAU Chun Wai (周振威), aged 72, was appointed independent non-executive Director, chairman of remuneration committee, member of audit committee and nomination committee on 5 June 2017. He became an associate member of the Hong Kong Institute of Personnel Management and an associate member of the Institute of Training and Development in May 1991 and March 1993 respectively.

Mr. Chau has more than 30 years of experience in the catering services industry. He worked for Cathay Pacific Airways Limited as a traffic officer from May 1973 to March 1976, Swire Air Caterers Limited from March 1976 to July 1995 with his last position as a deputy general manager, operations, Cathay Pacific Catering Services (H.K.) Limited from August 1995 to June 2002 with his last position as a general manager, John Swire & Sons (H.K.) Limited (secondment to Cathay Pacific Catering Services (H.K.) Limited) from July 2002 to June 2010 with his last position as a chief executive officer, and John Swire & Sons (H.K.) Limited (secondment to Hong Kong Airport Services Limited) as a managing director from July 2010 until his retirement in January 2014.

Mr. Chau obtained a diploma of management for executive development from The Chinese University of Hong Kong in September 1987 and a foundation diploma in management from The University of Hong Kong in June 1995. He is responsible for supervising and providing independent judgment to the Board, the remuneration committee, audit committee and nomination committee.

Mr. LO Sun Tong (盧樂棠), aged 72, was appointed as independent non-executive Director, chairman of audit committee, member of the remuneration committee and nomination committee on 5 June 2017. He became a fellow of The Association of Certified Accountants in May 1982, and a fellow of the Hong Kong Society of Accountants in October 1985. He is also a practising certified public accountant of the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants.

Mr. Lo has more than 40 years of experience in the accounting and finance industry. He worked for KPMG from September 1972 to July 1978 with his last position as a senior assistant, John Swire & Sons (H.K.) Limited from July 1978 to April 1979 with his last position as an assistant to group accountant, Swire Pacific Limited from May 1979 to December 1985 with his last position as an accountant, Hana Technologies Limited (previously known as Swire Technologies Limited) from April 1986 to May 1999, and ASAT Limited as vice president and general manager from May 1999 to March 2002. From March 2002 up to now he has been serving as a partner of John Lo & Co.

Mr. LAM Lai Kiu Kelvin (林禮喬), aged 65, was appointed as independent non-executive Director and member of audit committee on 5 June 2017. He was admitted to practise law as a solicitor in Hong Kong in December 1999.

Mr. Lam had more than 17 years of experience as a partner in a solicitor firm. He joined William K. W. Leung & Co. as an assistant solicitor in February 2000. From June 2002 to October 2002, he worked as an assistant solicitor at Jack Fong & Co. He became a consultant of Yu & Associates, Solicitors in October 2002 and subsequently, a partner of the firm in November 2006 until March 2023. Since 1 April 2023, he has resumed to practice as a consultant of Yu & Associates. He obtained a bachelor's degree in law from the University of London by distance learning in August 1996 and a postgraduate certificate in laws from The University of Hong Kong in June 1997.

The Directors present their annual report and the audited financial statements of the Company and the Group for the year ended 31 December 2023.

PRINCIPAL ACTIVITIES

The Group is principally engaged in the processing and trading of raw, frozen and cooked food products (which includes the provision of transportation services) and the operation of restaurants in Hong Kong. The principal activities of the subsidiaries are set out in note 1 to the financial statements.

BUSINESS REVIEW AND PERFORMANCE

A fair review of the Group's businesses comprising analysis of the Group performance during the period under review using financial key performance indicators, description of the principal risks and uncertainties facing the Group, are set out in the section of "Management Discussion and Analysis" in this annual report.

RESULTS

The Group's loss for the year ended 31 December 2023 and the Group's financial position at that date are set out in the financial statements on pages 51 to 127.

DIVIDENDS

The Directors do not recommend the payment of any dividend for the year ended 31 December 2023.

RESERVES

Details of movements in the reserves of the Group and of the Company during the year are set out in the consolidated statement of changes in equity on page 55 to 56 and note 27 to the financial statements respectively.

At 31 December 2023, the Company's reserves available for distribution, calculated in accordance with the Companies Law, Cap. 22 (Law 3 of 1961, as consolidated and revised) of the Cayman Islands, amounted to approximately HK\$49,526,000 (2022: HK\$50,336,000). The amount includes the Company's share premium, capital reserve and accumulated losses which may be distributable provided that immediately following the date on which the dividend is proposed to be distributed, the Company will be in a position to pay off its debts as and when they fall due in the ordinary course of business.

PRF-FMPTIVE RIGHTS

There is no provision for pre-emptive rights under the company's articles of association and there was no restriction against such rights under the laws of Cayman Islands, which would oblige the company to offer new shares on a prorata basis to existing shareholders.

SUMMARY FINANCIAL INFORMATION

A summary of the published results and assets and liabilities of the Group, as extracted from the Prospectus and the consolidated financial statements of the Company for the year ended 31 December 2023, is set out on page 128 of the annual report. This summary does not form part of the audited financial statements.

PURCHASE, REDEMPTION OR SALE OF SECURITIES

Neither the Company, nor any of its subsidiaries purchased, redeemed or sold any of the Company's listed securities during the year.

EQUITY-LINKED AGREEMENTS

No equity-linked agreement was entered into by the Group during the year ended 31 December 2023.

FUTURE PROSPECTS AND DEVELOPMENT

In view of the rebound of the business, the Group believes the worst time has passed and is, therefore, optimistic with the coming year's performance. The Group will continue to run our business wholeheartedly and formulate a better business strategy from time to time according to the latest business environment. Meanwhile, the management will also study any possible targets to acquire that they believe to be able to grow the business stronger and healthier.

MATERIAL ACQUISITIONS, DISPOSALS AND SIGNIFICANT INVESTMENTS

The Group did not have material acquisitions, disposals and significant investments during the year ended 31 December 2023.

DIRECTORS

The Directors who held office during the financial year and up to the date of this annual report were:

Executive Directors

Mr. Lai King Wah (Chairman)

Mr. Lai Ho Yin Eldon (Chief Executive Officer)

Mr. Ho Timothy Kin Wah

Non-executive Directors

Mr. Yu Ting Hei

Ms. Ou Honglian

Mr. Wong Wang Leong

Independent non-executive Directors

Mr. Chau Chun Wai

Mr. Lo Sun Tong

Mr. Lam Lai Kiu Kelvin

By virtue of article 84(1) of the articles of association of the Company, Mr. Lai King Wah, Mr. Wong Wang Leong and Mr. Lam Lai Kiu Kelvin shall retire from office by rotation at the forthcoming annual general meeting of the Company and, being eligible, offer themselves for re-election at such meeting.

CONFIRMATION OF INDEPENDENCE

The Company has received annual confirmation of independence from each of the Independent non-executive Directors pursuant to Rule 5.09 of the GEM Listing Rules. As at the date of this report, the Board considers them to be independent.

DIRECTORS' SERVICE CONTRACT AND THEIR REMUNERATION

Each of the executive Directors has entered into a service contract for a term of three years commencing from 5 June 2023 and is subject to termination by either party give not less than three months' written notice.

Each of the non-executive Director and Independent non-executive director has entered into a letter of appointment for a period of three years.

No director proposed for re-election at the forthcoming annual general meeting has a service contract with the Company or any of its subsidiaries which is not determinable by the Group within one year without payment of compensation, other than statutory compensation.

DIRECTORS' INTERESTS IN TRANSACTIONS, ARRANGEMENTS OR CONTRACTS

Save as disclosed in note 9 and note 30 to the consolidated financial statements of this report, no contracts of significance in relation to the Group's business in which the Company, its holding company, or any of its subsidiaries was a party and in which a director of the Company had a material interest, whether directly or indirectly, subsisted during or at the end of the year.

MANAGEMENT CONTRACTS

No contracts concerning the management and administration of the whole or any substantial part of the business of the Company were entered into or existed during the year.

EMPLOYEES AND EMOLUMENT POLICY

As at 31 December 2023, the Group had 94 employees (2022: 90). The pay scale of the Group's employees is maintained at a competitive level and employees are rewarded on a performance-related basis within the general framework of the Group's salary and bonus system. Other employee benefits include provident fund, insurance and medical cover.

The Company strictly complies with all the applicable rules and regulations in relation to employment, to name a few, the Employment Ordinance, Mandatory Provident Fund Ordinance and Personal Data (Privacy) Ordinance, etc. The Group has purchased all necessary insurance and made monthly contributions for its staff and has measures in place endeavored to protect all staff's personal information. There are channels for staff to express their opinions with regard to their work. Moreover, the Group also strives to provide a safe, healthy and harmonious workplace with fair and equal opportunities for staff of both genders.

EMPLOYEES AND EMOLUMENT POLICY (Continued)

In order to attract and retain high quality staff and to enable smooth operation within the Group, the Group offered competitive remuneration packages (with reference to market conditions and individual qualifications and experience) and various in-house training courses. The remuneration packages are subject to review on a regular basis.

The emoluments of the Directors are recommended by the remuneration committee of the Company, having regard to the Group's operating results, market competitiveness, individual performance and achievement, to the Board for determination.

Details of the Directors' remuneration and the five highest paid individuals are set out in notes 9 and 10 to the financial statements.

DIRECTORS' AND CHIEF EXECUTIVES' INTERESTS AND/OR SHORT POSITIONS IN THE SHARES, UNDERLYING SHARES AND DEBENTURES OF THE COMPANY OR ANY ASSOCIATED CORPORATION

At 31 December 2023, the interests and short positions in the shares, underlying shares and debentures of the Company or any of its associated corporations (within the meaning of Part XV of the Securities and Futures Ordinance (the "SFO")) held by the Directors and chief executives of the Company which have been notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to Divisions 7 and 8 of Part XV of the SFO (including interests and short positions which were taken or deemed to have under such provisions of the SFO) or have been entered in the register maintained by the Company pursuant to section 352 of the SFO, or otherwise have been notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to Rules 5.46 to 5.67 of the GEM Listing Rules are as follows:

Shares of associated corporations of the Company

		Number of	Approximate
Name of associated corporation	Name of Director	shares	Percentage
Keyview Ventures Limited	Lai King Wah	6,975	24.53
Keyview Ventures Limited	Lai Ho Yin Eldon	307	1.08
Keyview Ventures Limited	Ho Timothy Kin Wah	815	2.87
Keyview Ventures Limited	Yu Ting Hei	5,407	19.02
Keyview Ventures Limited	Ou Honglian	6,600	23.22

Save as disclosed above, as at 31 December 2023, none of the Directors and chief executives of the Company had registered an interest or short position in the shares, underlying shares or debentures of the Company or any of its associated corporations (within the meaning of Part XV of the SFO) that were required to be notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to Divisions 7 and 8 of Part XV of the SFO (including interests and short positions which were taken or deemed to have under such provisions of the SFO), or which were required to be recorded in the register maintained by the Company pursuant to Section 352 of the SFO, or which were required to be notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to the standard of dealings by directors set out in Rules 5.46 to 5.67 of the GEM Listing Rules.

DIRECTORS' AND CHIEF EXECUTIVES' INTERESTS AND/OR SHORT POSITIONS IN THE SHARES, UNDERLYING SHARES AND DEBENTURES OF THE COMPANY OR ANY ASSOCIATED CORPORATION (Continued)

Shares of associated corporations of the Company (Continued)

On 26 January 2024, Mr. Lai King Wah, Mr. Lai Ho Yin Eldon, Mr. Ho Timothy Kin Wah, Ms. Li Sheung Oi, Mr. Yu Ting Hei and Top Ocean Investment Limited (collectively the "Vendors") entered into sale and purchase agreement with Mr. Zhong Yuhua, Ms. Ou Honglian, Mr. Zhong Juzhi and Mr. Zhong Rongzhi (collective the "Offerors"), pursuant to which the Vendors agreed to sell and transfer, and the Offerors agreed to purchase, 21,829 shares of Keyview Ventures Limited ("Keyview Ventures") (the "Sale Shares"), free from all encumbrances, for a cash Consideration of HK\$41,924,211.19. The Sale Shares representing approximately 76.78% of the total issued share capital of Keyview Ventures immediately before completion.

The completion took place on 26 January 2024. Immediately after the completion and as at the date of the joint announcement, the Offerors and parties acting in concert with them, through Keyview Ventures, hold 1,050,000,000 shares of the Company, representing 75% of the issued share capital of the Company. The Offerors are therefore required under Rule 26.1 of the Codes on Takeovers and Mergers and Share Buybacks (the "Takeovers Code") to make a mandatory unconditional cash offer to be made by Rainbow Capital (HK) Limited for and on behalf of the Offerors to acquire all the issued shares of the Company not already owned or agreed to be acquired by the Offerors and parties acting in concert with them in accordance with the Takeovers Code. The Offer will be made to the holders of shares of the Company, other than the Offerors and parties acting in concert with them.

For details, please refer to the announcement of the Company dated 1 February 2024.

SUBSTANTIAL SHAREHOLDER'S INTERESTS AND/OR SHORT POSITIONS IN THE SHARES AND UNDERLYING SHARES OF THE COMPANY

So far as the Directors are aware, as at 31 December 2023, other than the director and chief executive of the Company, the following persons/entities have an interest or a short position in the shares or the underlying shares of the Company as recorded in the register of the Company required to be kept under section 336 of the SFO:

		Percentage to the issued
Name of shareholder	Number of shares	share capital of the Company
Keyview Ventures Limited	1,050,000,000	75%

Save as disclosed above, as at 31 December 2023, no other persons had any interests or short positions in the shares or underlying shares of the Company or any of its associated corporations (within the meaning of Part XV of the SFO) as recorded in the register required to be kept under section 336 of the SFO.

SHARE OPTION SCHEME

The Company operates a share option scheme (the "Share Option Scheme") which was approved and adopted by the shareholder of the Company by way of written resolution on 5 June 2017 which has a valid period of 10 years from the date of adoption of the Share Option Scheme (i.e., 5 June 2017, the "Adoption Date") to the tenth anniversary of the Adoption Date.

No share option has been granted under the Share Option Scheme since its adoption and as such, no options have been exercised, lapsed or cancelled as at 31 December 2023.

The following is a summary of the principal terms and conditions of the Share Option Scheme.

Purpose

The purpose of the Share Option Scheme is to provide incentives or rewards to participants for their contribution to the Group and/or to enable the Group to recruit and retain high-calibre employees and attract human resources that are valuable to the Group and any invested entity.

Participants

Subject to the Share Option Scheme and the GEM Listing Rules, the Board shall be entitled but shall not be bound at any time and from time to time within the scheme period to offer to grant to any participant as the Board may in its absolute discretion select, and subject to such conditions as the Board may think fit, an option to subscribe for such number of shares as the Board may determine at a price calculated in accordance with the Share Option Scheme.

Upon acceptance of the option, the Participant shall pay HK\$1.00 to the Company by way of consideration for the grant. The option will be offered for acceptance for a period of twenty-one days from the date on which the option is granted.

Maximum amount of shares

The total number of Shares which may be issued upon exercise of all options (excluding for this purpose options which have lapsed in accordance with the terms of the Share Option Scheme and any other schemes) to be granted under the Share Option Scheme and other schemes must not, in aggregate, exceed 10% of the Shares in issue. The Company may refresh the 10% limit by seeking prior approval from Shareholders in a general meeting. The total number of Shares which may be issued upon exercise of all options after the limit as refreshed, in aggregate, must not exceed 10% of the Shares in issue at the date of such Shareholders' approval from the Shareholders. The Company may also grant options beyond the 10% limit by seeking Shareholder's approval in a general meeting, provided that the Grantee(s) of such option(s) must be specifically identified before such approval is sought.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company must not grant any options if the number of Shares, which may be issued upon exercise of all outstanding options granted and yet to be exercised under the Share Option Scheme and other schemes, exceeds 30% of the Shares in issue from time to time.

SHARE OPTION SCHEME (Continued)

Maximum entitlement of each participant

No Participant shall be granted options if exercised in full would result in the total number of Shares already issued under all the options granted to him which have been exercised and issuable under all the options granted to him which are for the time being subsisting and unexercised in any 12-month period would exceed 1% of the total number of Shares in issue, provided that if approved by Shareholders in general meeting with such Participant and his close associates (or his associates if such Participant is a connected person) abstaining from voting, the Company may make further grant of options to such Participant (the "Further Grant") notwithstanding that the Further Grant would result in the total number of Shares already issued under all the options granted to such Participant which have been exercised and issuable under all the options granted to him which are for the time being subsisting and unexercised in any 12-month period exceed 1% of the total number of Shares in issue.

Time of Exercise of Option

An option may be exercised in accordance with the terms of the Share Option Scheme at any time during a period to be determined by the Board absolutely, provided that such period shall not be more than ten years from the date upon which the option is deemed to be granted and accepted in accordance with the Share Option Scheme. The Board may, at its discretion, determine the minimum period for which the option has to be held before the option can be exercised.

The amount payable on application or acceptance of the option and the period within which payments or calls must or may be made or loans for such purposes must be paid

The offer of a grant of share options may be accepted within 21 days from the date of the offer upon payment of a consideration of HK\$1 by the grantee.

Price of Shares

The subscription price in respect of Share under any particular option shall be such price as determined by the Board in its absolute discretion at the time of the grant of the relevant option but in any case the relevant subscription price shall not be less than the highest of (i) the closing price of the Shares as stated in the Stock Exchange's daily quotations sheet on the date of the grant of the option, which must be a trading day; (ii) the average closing price of the Shares as stated in the Stock Exchange's daily quotations sheet for the five trading days immediately preceding the date of the grant of the option; and (iii) the nominal value of a Share.

For the purpose of determining the relevant subscription price where the Shares have been listed on the Stock Exchange for less than five trading days preceding the date of the grant of the option, the issue price of the Shares shall be deemed to be the closing price of the Shares for any trading day falling within the five trading days period after the Listing Date (i.e., 30 June 2017).

The remaining life of the scheme

The Share Option Scheme will expire on 4 June 2027.

SIGNIFICANT CONTRACT BETWEEN THE GROUP AND THE CONTROLLING SHAREHOLDER

Save and except those disclosed under the section headed "Continuing Connected Transaction", the Group does not have any contract of significance with the controlling shareholder or any of its subsidiaries.

DIRECTORS' AND CONTROLLING SHAREHOLDERS' INTERESTS IN COMPETING BUSINESS

Each of the Directors or the controlling shareholders and their respective close associates (as defined in the GEM Listing Rules) has confirmed that none of them had any business or interest in any company that competes or may compete with the business of the Group or any other conflict of interests with the interests of the Group during the year and up to the date of this report.

ENVIRONMENTAL POLICIES AND COMPLIANCE WITH RELEVANT LAWS AND REGULATIONS

Please refer to Section "Environmental, Social and Governance Reporting" below for details. No material impact of the relevant laws and regulations in relation to environment is identified on business operations.

COMPLIANCE OF THE DEED OF NON-COMPETITION BY THE CONTROLLING SHAREHOLDERS

During the year, (i) the Company had not received any information in writing from any of the then Controlling Shareholders (as defined in the GEM Listing Rule) in respect of any new business opportunity which competed or might compete with the existing and future business of the Group which were offered to or came to the knowledge of the then Controlling Shareholders or their associates (other than any member of the Group; and (ii) each of the then Controlling Shareholders had made an annual declaration in favour of the Company that it/he/she had fully complied with its/his/her obligations under the Deed of Non-competition. In view of the above, no review was required to be performed by and no decision was required to be made by the independent non-executive Directors on whether or not to exercise the right of first refusal under the Deed of Non-competition.

CONTINUING CONNECTED TRANSACTIONS

Winning Tower Group has entered into a master supply agreement with Winning Futures Limited ("Winning Futures", formerly known as Winning Tower (Macau) Limited) and Yau Heng Frozen Meat & Food Company Limited ("Yau Heng") in 2019 which constituted continuing connected transactions subject to the requirements of reporting, annual review and announcement under Chapter 20 of the GEM Listing Rules.

As the Master Supply Agreement expired on 31 December 2022, Winning Tower Group has, on 30 December 2022, entered into a new master supply agreement with Winning Futures and Yau Heng for the supply of certain frozen raw and processed meat products to Winning Futures and Yau Heng for three years ("2022 Master Supply Agreement"). The proposed annual caps for each of the three years ending 31 December 2025 are HK\$9 million. As the proposed annual caps in respect of the 2022 Master Supply Agreement for the three years ending 31 December 2025 are less than HK\$10,000,000 and one or more of the applicable percentage ratios (as defined under Chapter 20 of the GEM Listing Rules) are less than 25% and the annual consideration is less than HK\$10,000,000, the transactions contemplated under the 2022 Master Supply Agreement will be subject to the requirements of reporting, annual review and announcement but are exempt from compliance with the requirements of circular (including independent financial advice) and approval by the independent Shareholders under Chapter 20 of the GEM Listing Rules.

Please refer to the announcement dated 30 December 2022 for more details.

Based on the historical figures and the expected demand, the Group proposed the annual caps of the above transactions in the coming financial year are as follows:

The Directors are of the view that all the above transactions are (i) on normal commercial terms and in the ordinary course of business of the Group; (ii) the annual caps of which are fair and reasonable; and (iii) are in the interests of the shareholders of the Company as a whole.

The one or more of the applicable ratios (as defined under Chapter 20 of the GEM Listing Rules) regarding the proposed annual cap of each of the continuing connected transactions for the year ending 31 December 2023 are less than 25% and the annual consideration did not exceed HK\$10,000,000, the transactions contemplated herein are subject to the requirements of reporting, annual review and announcement but are exempt from compliance with the requirements of circular (including independent financial advice) and approval by the independent Shareholders under Chapter 20 of the GEM Listing Rules.

CONTINUING CONNECTED TRANSACTIONS (Continued)

Below is the comparison between the annual caps and the actual transacted amounts with the connected parties under those master agreements for the financial year ended 31 December 2023:

	Transaction	Maximum
	amount for	annual caps for
	the year ended	the year ended
	31 December	31 December
	2023 recorded	2023 as
	in the books	disclosed in
Contract Name	and records	announcements
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000

Master Supply Agreement with Winning Futures and Yau Heng

7,394

9,000

On 22 January 2021 (after trading hours), Winning Tower Group entered into a master supply agreement with Wing's Management Holdings Limited ("Wing's Management"), Wing's Catering (Wan Chai) Limited ("Wing's Catering WC"), Wing's Catering (Tai Kok Tsui) Limited ("Wing's Catering TKT") and Ever Wardley Limited ("Ever Wardley") for supplying certain frozen raw processed meat products to Wing's Group (comprising Wing's Management and its subsidiaries, Wing's Catering TKT and H & K Holdings Limited ("H & K Holdings") for the three financial years ending 31 December 2023. On the same date, Winning Tower Group, Wing Si Worldwide Holdings Limited ("Wing Si Worldwide"), Winning Wings, Wing's Management and H & K Holdings entered into a supplemental joint venture agreement for certain additional terms and conditions in relation to the management and operation of Winning Wings by Wing Si Worldwide pursuant to the joint venture agreement signed on 24 May 2019, and the payment of licensing fee to Wing's Management (for itself and on behalf of H & K Holdings) pursuant to the licensing agreement entered into between Wing's Management, H & K Holdings and Winning Wings on 24 May 2019, for the three financial years ending 31 December 2023.

As mentioned in the "Business Review" Section, Winning Tower Group entered into a master supply agreement with Wing's Management, Wing's Catering WC, Wing's Catering TKT and Ever Wardley for supplying certain frozen raw processed meat products to Wing's Group for the three financial years ending 31 December 2023. On the same date, Winning Tower Group, Wing Si Worldwide, the Joint Venture, Wing's Management and H & K Holdings entered into the Supplemental Joint Venture Agreement ("2023 Supplemental Joint Venture Agreement") for certain additional terms and conditions in relation to the management and operation of the Joint Venture by Wing Si Worldwide pursuant to the Joint Venture Agreement, and the payment of licensing fee to Wing's Management (for itself and on behalf of H & K Holdings) pursuant to the Licensing Agreement, for the three financial years ending 31 December 2023. For the details of the transactions, please refer to the announcement of the Company dated 22 January 2021.

CONTINUING CONNECTED TRANSACTIONS (Continued)

The annual cap of the abovementioned two transactions for the year ended 31 December 2023 is as follows:

	2023
	HK\$'000
Master supply agreement	8,500
Supplemental joint venture agreement	9,500

For the year ended 31 December 2023, the amounts transacted in relation to the two agreements by the Group were approximately HK\$5,540,000 and HK\$1,528,000, respectively.

As the Master Supply Agreement expired on 31 December 2023, Winning Tower Group had, on 29 December 2023 (after trading hours), entered into a Master Supply Agreement (the "2024 Master Supply Agreement") with Wing's Management, Wing's Catering WC, Wing's Catering TKT and Ever Wardley for supplying certain frozen raw and processed meat products to Wing's Group for a term of three years from 1 January 2024 to 31 December 2026 (both days inclusive).

The aggregate annual cap amounts in respect of the 2024 Master Supply Agreement for each of the three years ending 31 December 2024, 2025 and 2026 shall be less than HK\$7,500,000, HK\$8,000,000 and HK\$8,500,000 respectively.

Please refer to the Company's announcement dated 29 December 2023 for details.

The independent non-executive directors of the Company have reviewed the above continuing connected transactions and confirmed that all the transactions have been entered into:

- (1) in the ordinary and usual course of business of the listed issuer's group;
- (2) on normal commercial terms or better; and
- (3) according to the agreements governing them on terms that are fair and reasonable and in the interests of the Company's shareholders as a whole.

Moreover, the Company's auditor has provided an unqualified letter to the Board containing their findings and conclusions in respect of the continuing connected transactions taken place during the year ended 31 December 2023 in accordance with Rule 20.54 of the GEM Listing Rules. A copy of the auditor's letter has been provided by the Company to the Stock Exchange.

CONVERTIBLE SECURITIES, OPTIONS, WARRANTS

Please refer to section headed "Equity-Linked Agreements" on page 14 for details. The Company has not issued for cash of equity securities made otherwise than to the Company's shareholders in proportion to their shareholdings and which has not been specifically authorized by the Company's shareholders.

MAJOR SUPPLIERS AND CUSTOMERS

The Group highly values the relationships with customers and suppliers as they are the foundation of the Group's success

Customers

The Group provides direct services/goods to customers and conduct surveys to interact with them to gain market insights and feedback.

The Group allows a credit period from 30 days to 45 days to its customers. The Group also continuously evaluates the credit risk of its customers to ensure appropriateness of the amount of credit granted. Credit terms are extended to customers based on the evaluation of individual customer's financial conditions. No significant recoverability problem is identified subsequent to the reporting period.

Suppliers

The Group has purchased from either long established suppliers or suppliers from well-known enterprises to ensure that they are able to deliver the goods/services as requested. Furthermore, the Company has formulated anti-bribery policies for all staff to comply.

During the year ended 31 December 2023, sales to the Group's five largest customers accounted for approximately 51.4% of the total sales for the year and sales to the largest customer included therein amounted to approximately 28.3%. Purchases from the Group's five largest suppliers accounted for approximately 47.8% of the total purchases for the year and purchase from the largest supplier included therein amounted to approximately 17.1%.

Apart from the related parties set out in note 30 to the consolidated financial statements in this report, none of the Directors, their associates or any shareholder (which to the knowledge of the Directors owns more than 5% of the Company's share capital) had an interest in these major suppliers or customers.

PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT

Details of movements in the property, plant and equipment of the Group during the year are set out in note 14 to the consolidated financial statements in this report.

SUFFICIENCY OF PUBLIC FLOAT

Based on information that is publicly available to the Company and within the knowledge of the Directors, the Company had maintained sufficient public float during the year and up to the date of this report as required under the GEM Listing Rules.

DIRECTORS' RIGHT TO ACQUIRE SHARES OR DEBENTURES

Apart from as disclosed under the paragraphs headed "Directors' and chief executive's interests and short positions in Shares, underlying Shares and debentures of the Company or any associated corporations" above, and "Share option Scheme" below, at no time during the year ended 31 December 2023 was the Company, its holding company, or any of its subsidiaries a party to any arrangement to enable the Directors or the chief executive of the Company or their associates to acquire benefits by means of the acquisition of Shares in or debentures of the Company or any other body corporate.

PERMITTED INDEMNITY PROVISION

A permitted indemnity provision for the benefit of the Directors has been in force for the year and as at the date of this report. The Company has taken out and maintained appropriate insurance cover in respect of potential legal actions against its Directors.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

Details of the corporate governance practices adopted by the Company are set out in the Corporate Governance Report on pages 26 to 37 of the annual report.

EVENTS AFTER THE REPORTING PERIOD

Save as disclosed in note 35 to the consolidated financial statements, the Directors are not aware of any significant event requiring disclosure that has taken place subsequent to 31 December 2023 and up to the date of this report.

AUDITOR

Ernst & Young retires and a resolution for the reappointment as auditor of the Company will be proposed at the forthcoming annual general meeting.

By order of the Board

Winning Tower Group Holdings Limited

Lai King Wah

Chairman and Executive Director Hong Kong

27 March 2024

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE PRACTICES

The Company has adopted the principles and the code provisions set out in the Corporate Governance Code (the "CG Code") contained in Appendix 15 of the GEM Listing Rules.

The Board recognizes the value and importance of achieving high corporate governance standards and is committed to upholding good corporate standards and procedures for the best interest of the Company's shareholders. The Company was listed on 30 June 2017. To the best knowledge of the Directors, the Company had complied with the code provisions in the CG Code throughout the year ended 31 December 2023.

CHAIRMAN AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER

Pursuant to the code provision A.2.1 of the Code, the roles of the chairman and the chief executive officer should be separate and should not be performed by the same individual. The division of responsibilities between the chairman and the chief executive officer should be clearly established and set out in writing. To ensure a balance of power and authority, the Company fully supports the division of responsibility between the chairman and the chief executive officer. The roles of the chairman and the chief executive officer are segregated and performed by Mr. Lai King Wah and Mr. Lai Ho Yin Eldon respectively.

COMPLIANCE OF CODE OF CONDUCT FOR DIRECTORS' SECURITIES TRANSACTIONS

The Company has adopted a code of conduct regarding securities transactions by directors on terms no less exacting than the required standard of dealings set out in Rules 5.48 to 5.67 of the GEM Listing Rules. Having made specific enquiry of all Directors, all Directors confirmed that they have complied with the required standard of dealings and the code of conduct regarding securities transactions by directors adopted by the Company throughout the period from the day of listing to 31 December 2023.

APPOINTMENT, RE-ELECTION AND RETIREMENT OF THE DIRECTORS

By virtue of article 84(1) of the articles of association of the Company, at every annual general meeting of the Company, one-third of the Directors for the time being (or, if their number is not three or a multiple of three, then the number nearest to, but not less than, one-third) shall retire from office by rotation provided that every Director (including those appointments for a specific term) shall be subject to retirement by rotation at least once every three years. A retiring Director shall retain office until the close of the meeting at which he retires and shall be eligible for re-election thereat.

Accordingly, Mr. Lai King Wah, Mr. Wong Wang Leong and Mr. Lam Lai Kiu Kelvin shall hold office until the forthcoming annual general meeting of the Company and, being eligible, offer themselves for re-election at such meeting.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

The Board comprises three executive Directors, three non-executive Directors and three independent non-executive Directors as at the date of this report, details of which are set out below:

Executive Directors

Mr. Lai King Wah (Chairman of the Board) Mr. Lai Ho Yin Eldon (Chief Executive Officer)

Mr. Ho Timothy Kin Wah

Non-executive Directors

Mr. Yu Ting Hei Ms. Ou Honglian

Mr. Wong Wang Leong

Independent non-executive Directors

Mr. Chau Chun Wai Mr. Lo Sun Tong Mr. Lam Lai Kiu Kelvin

The brief biographical details of the Directors are set out in the section headed "Biographies of Directors" on pages 10 to 12 of this report.

Save as disclosed in this report, the other Board members have no financial, business, family or other material or relevant relationships with each other.

For terms of appointment of non-executive directors, please refer to page 26 of this Report.

FUNCTIONS OF THE BOARD

The Board is responsible for the approval and monitoring of the Group's overall strategies and policies; approval of business plans; evaluating the performance of the Group and oversight of management. It is also responsible for promoting the success of the Company and its businesses by directing and supervising the Company's affairs.

The Board focuses on overall strategies and policies with particular attention paid to the growth and financial performance of the Group.

The Board delegates day-to-day operations of the Group to Executive Directors and senior management of every business segment, while reserving certain key matters for its approval.

Decisions of the Board are communicated to the management through Executive Directors who have attended Board meetings.

The Company had arranged for appropriate liability insurance for the directors and officers of the Group for indemnifying their liabilities arising from corporate activities.

During the year, all Directors have been provided, on a monthly basis, with the Group's management information updates to give them aware of the Group's affairs and facilitates them to discharge their duties under the relevant requirements of the GEM Listing Rules.

The Company has established following mechanisms to ensure independent views and input are available to the Board and these mechanisms will be reviewed annually.

A. Number of Independent Non-executive Directors and their contribution

- (i) Three out of eight Directors are Independent Non-executive Directors, which exceeds the requirement of the GEM Listing Rules that at least one-third of the Board are independent non-executive directors.
- (ii) The composition of the Board should provide a sufficient balance of skill, experience and diversity of perspectives in leading the Company to achieve its goal.
- (iii) Executive Director will meet with the Independent Non-executive Directors at least annually.
- (iv) The Chairman should at least annually hold meetings with the Independent Non-executive Directors without the presence of other Directors.
- (v) If a substantial shareholder or a Director has a conflict of interest in a matter to be considered by the Board which the Board has determined to be material, the matter should be dealt with by a physical Board meeting rather than a written resolution. Independent Non-executive Directors who, and whose close associates, have no material interest in the transaction should be present at that Board meeting.

FUNCTIONS OF THE BOARD (Continued)

B. Appointment and Independence of Non-executive Directors

- (i) Nomination Committee will assess the independence of a candidate who is nominated to be a new Independent Non-executive Director before appointment and the continued independence of the current long-serving Independent Non-executive Director, if any, on an annual basis. All Independent Non-executive Directors are required to submit a written confirmation to the Company annually to confirm the independence of each of them and their immediate family members, and their compliance with the requirements as set out in the Rule 5.09 of the GEM Listing Rules.
- (ii) When any of the Independent Non-executive Director has served more than nine years on the Board,
 - a. the Nomination Committee will nominate, and the Company will appoint, a new independent Non-Executive Director on the Board at the forthcoming annual general meeting; or
 - b. such Independent Non-executive Director's further appointment should be subject to a separate resolution to be approved by shareholders, with papers accompanying to that resolution including the factors considered, the process and discussion of the Nomination Committee in arriving at the determination that such Independent Non-executive Director is still independent and should be reelected.
- (iii) A Director (including Independent Non-executive Director) who has material interest in any contract, transaction or arrangement shall abstain from voting and not be counted in the quorum on any Board resolution approving the same.
- (iv) No equity-based remuneration with performance-related elements will be granted to Independent Non-executive Directors.

C. Channels where independent views are available

All Directors are entitled to retain independent professional advisors as and when it is required and at the Company's expense in appropriate circumstances.

FUNCTIONS OF THE BOARD (Continued)

D. Board meetings where independent views are expressed

- (i) The Board should meet regularly and Board meetings should be held at least four times a year at approximately quarterly intervals. At least 14 days' notice of a regular Board meeting is given to all Directors to provide them with an opportunity to attend and all Directors are given an opportunity to include matters in the agenda for a regular meeting. For all other Board meetings, reasonable notice should be given.
- (ii) Board papers are usually dispatched to the directors at least three days before the meeting to ensure that Directors have sufficient time to review the papers and be adequately prepared for the meeting.
- (iii) Directors unable to attend a meeting are advised of the matters to be discussed and are given an opportunity to make their views known to the Chairman prior to the meeting.
- (iv) All Directors are encouraged to express their views in an open and candid manner during the Board/ Board Committees meetings.
- (v) Independent Non-executive Directors and other non-executive Directors should make a positive contribution to the development of the Company's strategy and policies through independent, constructive and informed comments.

CORPORATE CULTURE AND STRATEGY

The Company acts as an investment holding company and the principal activities of its major subsidiaries include processing and trading of raw, frozen and cooked food products (which includes the provision of transportation services) and the operation of restaurants. With diversified businesses, by recognizing the importance of stakeholders at the Board level and throughout the Group, we strive to provide high quality and reliable products and services, and to create values to the stakeholders through sustainable growth and continuous development.

The Board has set the following values to provide guidance on employees' conduct and behaviors as well as the business activities, and to ensure they are embedded throughout the Company's vision, mission, policies and business strategies:

- Integrity: do the right things;
- Excellence: deliver our products and services excellence;
- Collaboration: work better together;
- Accountability: accountable for our commitments;
- Empathy: care about our stakeholders; and
- Sustainability: commit to a sustainable future.

The Group will continuously review and adjust, if necessary, its business strategies and keep track of the changing market conditions to ensure prompt and proactive measures will be taken to respond to the changes and meet the market needs to foster the sustainability of the Group.

WHISTLEBLOWING POLICY

In compliance with code provision D.2.6 of the CG Code, the Board updated a Whistleblowing Policy on 3 January 2023. It provides employees and the relevant third parties who deal with the Group (e.g. customers, and suppliers) with guidance and reporting channels on reporting any suspected improprieties in any matters related to the Group directly addressed to the Executive Director and designated person as well as Head of Group Human Resources and Administration Department. An email account (whistleblowing@winningtower.hk) has been set up for this purpose. All reported matters will be investigated independently and, in the meantime, all information received from a whistleblower and its identity will be kept confidential.

The Board and the Audit Committee will regularly review the Whistleblowing Policy and mechanism to improve its effectiveness.

ANTI-FRAUD AND ANTI-CORRUPTION POLICY

In compliance with the new code provision D.2.7 of the CG Code, the Board adopted an Anti-Fraud and Anti-Corruption Policy on 21 November 2019. It outlines guidelines and the minimum standards of conducts, all applicable laws and regulations in relation to the anti-corruption and anti-bribery, the responsibilities of employees to resist fraud, to help the Group defend against corrupt practices and to report any reasonably suspected case of fraud and corruption or any attempts thereof, to the management or through an appropriate reporting channel. The Group would not tolerate all forms of fraud and corruption among all employees and those acting in an agency or fiduciary capacity on behalf of the Group, and in its business dealing with third parties.

The Board and the Audit Committee will review the Anti-Fraud and Anti-Corruption Policy and mechanism periodically to ensure its effectiveness and enforce the commitment of the Group to the prevention, deterrence, detection and investigation of all forms of fraud and corruption.

DIRECTORS' RESPONSIBILITY FOR THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The Directors are responsible for the preparation of the consolidated financial statements of the Group for each financial period to give a true and fair view of the state of affairs of the Group and of the results and cash flows for that period in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in Hong Kong. The statement by auditor of the Company about their responsibilities for the financial statements is set out in the independent auditor's report contained in this annual report. The Directors have adopted the going concern approach in preparing the consolidated financial statements and are not aware of any material uncertainties relating to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Company's ability to continue as a going concern.

DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS INSURANCE

Appropriate insurance covers on directors' and officers' liabilities have been in force to protect the Directors and officers of the Group from their risk exposure arising from the business of the Group.

BOARD MEETING AND PROCEDURES

Board members were provided with complete, adequate and timely information to allow them to fulfill their duties properly. In compliance with code provision A.1.3 of the Code, at least 14 days' notice has been given for a regular Board meeting to give all Directors an opportunity to attend. Notice, agenda and board papers of regular Board meetings are sent to all Directors with reasonable time and at least 3 days prior to the meetings. Directors are free to contribute and share their views at meetings and major decisions will only be taken after deliberation at Board meetings. Directors who are considered to have conflict of interests or material interests in the proposed transactions or issues to be discussed will not be counted in the quorum of meeting and will abstain from voting on the relevant resolutions. Full minutes are prepared after the meetings and the draft minutes are sent to all Directors for their comments on the final version of which are endorsed in the subsequent Board meeting.

During the year ended 31 December 2023, there were four Board meetings and one general meeting were held. Details of the attendance of each director are as follows:

Directors	Board meeting	General meeting
Mr. Lai King Wah	4/4	1/1
Mr. Lai Ho Yin Eldon	4/4	1/1
Mr. Ho Timothy Kin Wah	4/4	1/1
Mr. Yu Ting Hei	4/4	1/1
Ms. Ou Honglian	3/4	1/1
Mr. Wong Wang Leong	4/4	1/1
Mr. Chau Chun Wai	4/4	1/1
Mr. Lo Sun Tong	4/4	1/1
Mr. Lam Lai Kiu Kelvin	4/4	1/1

Board minutes are kept by the Company Secretary and are open for inspection by the Directors. Every Board member is entitled to have access to materials and has unrestricted access to the advice and the Company Secretary, and has the right to seek external professional advice if so required.

BOARD COMMITTEES

The Board has established specific committees, namely the Audit Committee, the Remuneration Committee and the Nomination Committee, with written terms of reference which are available for viewing on the website of the Company to assist them in efficient implementation of their functions. Specific responsibilities have been delegated to the above committees.

AUDIT COMMITTEE

The Company has established an audit committee on 5 June 2017 with written terms of reference in compliance with the GEM Listing Rules. The audit committee consists of three independent non-executive Directors, namely Mr. Lo Sun Tong (chairperson), Mr. Chau Chun Wai and Mr. Lam Lai Kiu Kelvin.

The primary duties of the audit committee are (but without limitation) to assist the Board in providing an independent view of the effectiveness of the Company's financial reporting process, internal control and risk management system, to oversee the audit process and to perform other duties and responsibilities as assigned by the Board.

The audit committee has reviewed this annual report and was in the opinion that such report has complied with the applicable accounting standards and adequate disclosures have been made.

During the year ended 31 December 2023, there were four Audit Committee meetings were held. Details of the attendance record of the committee meetings are as follows:

Committee members	Attended/Held
Mr. Lo Sun Tong	4/4
Mr. Chau Chun Wai	4/4
Mr. Lam Lai Kiu Kelvin	4/4

AUDITOR'S REMUNERATION

The fees in relation to the audit service provided by Ernst & Young Certified Public Accountants, the external auditor of the Company, for the year ended 31 December 2023 amounted to HK\$1,295,000, and those in relation to non-audit services was HK\$114,000.

REMUNERATION COMMITTEE

The Company established a remuneration committee on 5 June 2017 with written terms of reference in compliance with code provision B.1 of the CG Code. The remuneration committee consists of three Directors, namely Mr. Chau Chun Wai (chairperson), Mr. Lo Sun Tong and Mr. Lai King Wah.

The primary duties of the remuneration committee include (but without limitation): (i) making recommendations to the Directors on the policy and structure for all remuneration of Directors and senior management and on the establishment of a formal and transparent procedure for developing policies on such remuneration; (ii) determining the terms of the specific remuneration package of the Directors and senior management; (iii) reviewing and approving performance-based remuneration by reference to corporate goals and objectives resolved by the Directors from time to time.

A total of one Remuneration Committee meeting was held during the year ended 31 December 2023 with all members of the committee present.

REMUNERATION POLICY FOR DIRECTORS AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT

Each of the Directors will receive a fee which is subject to an annual adjustment at a rate to be reviewed by the remuneration committee and be determined at the discretion of the Board. The Company's policy concerning the remuneration of the Directors is that the amount of remuneration is determined by reference to the relevant Director's experience, responsibilities, workload and the time devoted to the Group. The Group has adopted incentive bonus schemes and continues to maintain these schemes, seeking to align the financial well-being of the Group with that of the employees, and to retain the Directors and staff of high caliber.

NOMINATION COMMITTEE

The Company has established a nomination committee on 5 June 2017 with written terms of reference in compliance with the GEM Listing Rules. The nomination committee consists of three Directors, namely Mr. Lai King Wah (chairperson), Mr. Chau Chun Wai and Mr. Lo Sun Tong.

The primary function of the nomination committee includes making recommendations to the Board to fill vacancies on the same, assessing the independence of independent non-executive Directors and reviewing of the structure, size and composition of the Board.

During the year ended 31 December 2023, there was one Nomination Committee meeting was held with all members present.

DIVERSITY OF THE BOARD

The Group has adopted policy in relation to the diversity of the members of the Board and the summary of the policy is as follows:

- (1) selection of Board members will be based on a range of diversity perspectives, which would include but not limited to gender, age, cultural and education background, professional experience, skills, knowledge and length of service; and
- (2) the Nomination Committee will monitor the implementation of the diversity policy from time to time to ensure the effectiveness of the diversity policy.

PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT OF THE DIRECTORS

In compliance with the code provision A.6.5 of the Code, all Directors had participated in continuous professional development to develop and refresh their knowledge and skills to ensure that their contribution to the Board remains informed and relevant. The Directors had provided the relevant record to the Company during the year. The Company is committed in arranging and funding suitable training to all Directors for their continuous professional development. Each Director is briefed and updated from time to time to ensure that he/she is fully aware of his/her responsibilities under the GEM Listing Rules and applicable legal and regulatory requirements and the governance policies of the Group. All the Directors also understand the importance of continuous professional development and are committed to participate in any suitable training to develop and refresh their knowledge and skills.

RISK MANAGEMENT AND INTERNAL CONTROLS

The Board has overall responsibility for the internal controls of the Company and for reviewing its effectiveness. The Board is committed to implementing an effective and sound internal control system to safeguard the interest of the shareholders and the Group's assets. The internal control system includes safeguard of the interest of shareholders and the Group's assets. The Board has delegated to management for the implementation of all relevant financial, operational, compliance controls and risk management function within a defined framework. During the year ended 31 December 2023, the Board has conducted a review of the system of internal control to ensure the effectiveness and adequacy of the system. The Board shall conduct such review at least once annually.

INTERNAL AUDIT

The Group has an Internal Audit ("IA") function, which is comprised of professional staff with relevant expertise (such as certified public accountant). The IA function is independent of the Group's daily operation and carries out appraisal of the risk management and internal control systems by conducting interviews, walkthroughs and tests of operating effectiveness. An IA plan has been approved by the Board. According to the established plan, review of the risk management and internal control systems is conducted annually and the results are reported to the Board via Audit Committee afterwards. This could ensure the internal control system is effective.

The Board is responsible for the risk management and internal control systems of the Group and ensuring review of the effectiveness of these systems has been conducted annually. Several areas have been considered during the Board's reviews, which include but not limited to (i) the changes in the nature and extent of significant risks since the last annual review, and the Group's ability to respond to changes in its business and the external environment (ii) the scope and quality of management's ongoing monitoring of risks and of the internal control systems.

The Board, through its reviews and the reviews made by IA function and Audit Committee, concluded that the risk management and internal control systems were effective and adequate. Such systems, however, are designed to manage rather than eliminate the risk of failure to achieve business objectives, and can only provide reasonable and not absolute assurance against material misstatement or loss. It is also considered that the resources, staff qualifications and experience of relevant staff were adequate and the training programs and budget provided were sufficient.

COMPANY SECRETARY

The Board had appointed Mr. Tsang Hing Bun ("Mr. Tsang") as the company secretary (the "Company Secretary") and an authorized representative of the Company on 5 June 2017. From 1 August 2018, Mr. Tsang ceased to be an employee of the Company as required under code provision F.1.1 of the CG Code, the Company has assigned Mr. Lai Ho Yin Eldon, the executive Director, as the contact person with Mr. Tsang. Information in relation to the performance, financial position and other major developments and affairs of the Group are speedily delivered to Mr. Tsang through the contact person assigned. Hence, all Directors are still considered to have access to the advice and services of the Company Secretary in light of the above arrangement in accordance with code provision F.1.4 of the CG Code. Having in place a mechanism that Mr. Tsang will be informed of the Group's development promptly without material delay and with his expertise and experience, the Board is confident that having Mr. Tsang as the Company Secretary is beneficial to the Group's compliance with the relevant board procedures, applicable laws, rules and regulations. For the reporting period, Mr. Tsang has duly complied with the relevant professional training requirement under Rule 5.15 of the GEM Listing Rules.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE REPORT

THE SHAREHOLDERS' RIGHTS TO CONVENE AN EXTRAORDINARY GENERAL MEETING ("EGM")

Shareholders holding at the date of deposit of the requisition not less than one-tenth of the paid-up capital of the Company carrying the right of voting at general meetings of the Company shall at all times have the right, by written requisition sent to the Company's registered office in Cayman Islands and its principal place of business in Hong Kong, for the attention of the Company Secretary, to require an EGM to be called by the Board for the transaction of any business specified in such requisition; and such meeting shall be held within two months after the deposit of such requisition. If the Directors do not within 21 days from the date of the deposit of such requisition proceed duly to convene a special general meeting, the requisitionists themselves or any of them representing more than one half of the total voting rights of all of them may convene the special general meeting in the same manner, as nearly as possible, as that in which meetings may be convened by the Directors, and all reasonable expenses incurred by the requisitionists as a result of the failure of the Directors to convene such a meeting shall be reimbursed to them by the Company.

The written requisition must state the purposes of the general meeting, signed by the Shareholders concerned and may consist of several documents in like form, each signed by one or more of those Shareholders.

If the requisition is in order, the Company Secretary will ask the Board to convene an EGM by serving sufficient notice in accordance with the statutory requirements to all the registered Members. on the contrary, if the requisition is invalid, the Shareholders will be advised of this outcome and accordingly, an EGM will not be convened as requested.

The notice period to be given to all the registered Members for consideration of the proposal raised by the shareholders concerned at EGM varies according to the nature of the proposal, as follows:

- at least twenty-one clear days' and not less than ten clear business days' notice in writing if the proposal constitutes a special resolution of the Company, which cannot be amended other than a mere clerical amendment to correct a patent error; and
- at least fourteen clear days' and not less than ten clear business days' notice in writing if the proposal constitutes an ordinary resolution of the Company.

Procedures for putting forward proposals at a general meeting

All questions submitted to a meeting shall be decided by a simple majority of votes except where a greater majority is required by the Bye-Laws or by the statutes of Bermuda. In the event of an equality of votes whether on a show of hands or on a poll, the chairman of the meeting shall be entitled to a second or casting vote.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE REPORT

COMMUNICATIONS WITH SHAREHOLDERS AND INVESTORS

Shareholders are one of our key stakeholders. The Board and senior management recognise their responsibilities to represent the interests and create long-term sustainable value for the shareholders.

The Company communicates to its shareholders through announcements and annual and interim reports published in its website http://www.wtgl.hk. Shareholders may put enquiries to the Board in writing sent to the principal office of the Company at Unit 803, 8/F, Riley House, 88 Lei Muk Road, Kwai Chung. The Directors, the Company Secretary or other appropriate members of senior management respond to enquiries from shareholders promptly. All shareholders are also encouraged to attend general meetings of the Company to discuss matters relating to the Group. At general meetings of the Company, the Directors answer questions from the shareholders.

Investor relations has always formed an important part of the Company's corporate governance. It provides two-way communication between management and the investment community and continually updates investors on the Company's latest business developments in a timely manner. The designated team also regularly provides management with market feedback and opinions from the investment community to improve the governance and operations of the Company.

DIVIDEND POLICY

The Company is committed to sharing financial results with shareholders while striking a balance with continuous development of its business. As a certain extent of capital is expected to be invested in its businesses in the future, the Company does not expect to distribute any dividend in the near term.

SIGNIFICANT CHANGES IN CONSTITUTIONAL DOCUMENTS

There were several changes and updates on the Articles of Association of the Company were proposed in order to be in line with the latest requirements of the GEM Listing Rules and other laws and regulations. Such proposed amendments were duly passed at the annual general meeting of the Company on 10 May 2022.

For the details of the proposed amendments, please refer to the announcement and circular of the Company dated 29 and 31 March 2022 respectively.

SCOPE

This is the seventh Environmental, Social and Governance (ESG) Report issued by Winning Tower Group Holdings Limited, together with its subsidiaries, hereafter the "Group", reporting on its ESG performance, with disclosure reference made to the ESG Reporting Guide as described in Appendix 20 of the Listing Rules and Guidance set out by the Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited.

This ESG report covers the Group's overall performance in two subject areas, namely, Environmental and Social of the business operations (primarily supplying processed raw and cooked food products) in Hong Kong from 1 January 2023 to 31 December 2023, unless otherwise stated.

STAKEHOLDER ENGAGEMENT AND MATERIALITY

The Group and key stakeholders have been involved in regular discussions and reviews on various areas of concern and identified aspects that we need to pay attention to for potential future business development and be prepared for such challenges.

STAKEHOLDERS' FEEDBACK

The Group values stakeholders' suggestions and feedback with respect to our environmental, social and governance approach and performance. In order to efficiently share and obtain such suggestions, we collect such information via emails and interested stakeholders can contact us via email at info@winningtower.hk.

THE GROUP'S COMMITMENT ON ESG

During our reporting period, our core businesses include wholesale and retail food trading, as well as processing raw and cooked food products. The Group mainly supplies processed raw and cooked food products to catering customers in Hong Kong. Our customers can save cost by reducing their kitchen staff and kitchen area. In the production area, the products of our Group need to be store in refrigerated or freezer conditions. Our Group selects refrigerated equipment with high efficiency and reliability so as to ensure food safety. Our production plans obtain HACCP and GMP certification so as to ensure our food processing activities follow strict food safety policies. When choosing trucks to purchase for our logistics operations, the Group takes into consideration of fuel efficiency and reliability so that fuel consumption and pollution emission can be reduced.

As a listed company, members of the Board of Directors commit to achieving profit targets, making efficient use of resource, leading the Group's development with social responsibility and creating a better future for our society.

A. ENVIRONMENTAL

A1. Emissions

The Group's core businesses include wholesale and retail food trading and processing raw and cooked food products, in the course of our operations, we produce emissions mainly from the use of water, electricity and fuel consumption of our logistics trucks. The Group regularly monitors our business operations and scrutinizes our consumption data such that we can minimize environmental pollution and impacts to the environment. Each of our workshops and offices comply with applicable laws and regulations. The Group will systematically retire trucks which are relatively not environmentally friendly. When selecting a new truck, we would consider fuel efficiency and environmental impact, in order to reduce pollutants as well as greenhouse gas emissions.

A1.1 The types of emissions and respective emissions data

During the reporting period our truck fleet's annual consumption of fuel was 15,028 L.

Emissions Data from Gaseous Fuel Consumption

Gaseous	kg
NO _x	265
SO_x	0
PM	5

A1.2 Greenhouse gas emissions in total (in kg)

GHG emissions from mobile combustion sources (road transport)

Gaseous	kg
CO ₂ Emission	39,284
CH ₄ Emission	2
N ₂ O Emission	1

Energy indirect emissions (main sources are purchased electricity)

The Group's annual electricity consumption is 1,622,235 kWh.

NO _x SO ₂ PM CO ₃	kg
NO _x	2,108.91
SO ₂	3,406.69
PM	162.22
CO ₂	892,229.25

A. ENVIRONMENTAL (Continued)

A1. Emissions (Continued)

A1.2 Greenhouse gas emissions in total (in kg) (Continued)

The Group's annual fresh water consumption is 19,975 cubic metres and sewage is 19,975 cubic metres.

Gaseous	Fresh water	Sewage
Gaseous	processing in kg	processing in kg
CO ₂	5,065.15	1,779.41

Business Trip

Destination	Trip type	Passengers	One way distance in km	Total in km	CO ₂ emissions in kg
Hong Kong to Auckland	Round Trip	6	9,164	109,968	5,640
Total CO ₂ Emissions in kg		_			5,640

A1.3 Total hazardous waste produced

The Group does not produce hazardous waste.

A1.4 Total non-hazardous waste produced

The Group produces non-hazardous waste including waste paper and commercial waste which are centrally collected by the property management company.

	Office paper	Workshop paper
Gaseous	in kg	in kg
CO ₂	4,268.4	33,408

A. ENVIRONMENTAL (Continued)

A1. Emissions (Continued)

A1.5 Measures to mitigate emissions and results achieved

The Group reduces the uses of office lighting and air-conditioning during lunch hours, Employees use double-sided or recycled paper for printing and waste papers are managed.

The Group reduces the use of workshop lighting during lunch hours and switches off air-conditioning during that period.

The Group regularly reminds logistics staff to observe Chapter 611 of the Laws of Hong Kong (Motor Vehicle Idling (Fixed Penalty) Ordinance) by switching off idling engines of the trucks so as to reduce harmful effects to the environment.

A1.6 Handling of hazardous and non-hazardous wastes, reduction initiatives and results achieved

The Group does not produce hazardous waste. The non-hazardous waste produced by the Group are centrally collected and discharged by the management company of the building. If the waste is recyclable, the management company will arrange recycler(s) to recycle them.

A2. Use of Resources

The Group uses energy saving lighting equipment such as energy saving light bulbs and LED lighting systems. Further our lighting and air conditioning systems are divided into different zones thereby allowing us to turn off lighting and air conditioning in certain areas where they are not in use so as to reduce consumption. The Group has a resource usage guideline in place and employees are reminded to switch off all the air conditioners, lights and other equipment before they leave the office. When purchasing electrical appliances, the Group will preferably purchase products with Grade 1 energy label under the Mandatory Energy Efficiency Labelling Scheme by the Electrical and Mechanical Services Department of Hong Kong. The Group uses reusable trays whenever possible. Waste paper and cartons that are no longer need for our operations are centrally collected and recycled by the management company of the building where the Group is located. The Group also regularly reminds employees to use double-sided print and use recycled paper, they should only print hardcopy of the documents with necessary. Used printer cartridges are returned to vendors for recycling.

A. ENVIRONMENTAL (Continued)

A3. The Environment and Natural Resources

The Group cares about the environment and will endeavour to operate in an energy-saving manner taking necessary steps to reduce potential negative environmental impacts. The Group will remind employees to adhere to this.

A4. Climate Change

The Group understands that climate change may impact our business, we strive to identify potential risks that may have adverse impacts on our business and develop policies to adapt to and/or minimize the major impacts associated with identified risks.

Extreme weather events are occurring more frequently with increasing severity. It can greatly affect the Group's supply chain. Events such as typhoons and rainstorms pose high risks to the Group's operations as they influence the production and logistic services. Employees of the Group may also be exposed to injuries and casualties. These could be detrimental to the Group's business and cost.

To deal with the risks, the Group has developed appropriate countermeasures to minimize the negative impacts. At the same time, we will issue early warnings to employees and specify special work arrangements under potential environmental disasters, typhoons and rainstorms following laws and regulations to avoid any chaotic situations and guarantee employees' safety.

B. SOCIAL

Employment and Labour Practices

(i) Employment

The Group complies with applicable laws in Hong Kong and explains to employees, details of the terms and conditions in their employment contracts, such as, compensation and dismissal, recruitment and promotion, working hours, rest periods, equal opportunity, diversity, anti-discrimination, and other benefits and welfare, to ensure that they fully understand the content of their employment contract. The Group carries out annual performance appraisals, where supervisors evaluate the employee's performance and advise on where there can be improved. With reference to the Group's job vacancies, the Group's policy is to give priority to offer internal promotion our current employee who is eligible. The Group advocates equal opportunity and observes anti-discrimination ordinances, we ensure that employees are not discriminated against for their sex, age, marital status, ethnic background, religion, nationality or disability.

B. SOCIAL (Continued)

Employment and Labour Practices (Continued)

(ii) Health and Safety

Being a responsible employer, the Group has a heavy emphasis on operational safety and understands the importance of a safe working environment to all employees. The Group sets forth the Operational Health and Safety Policy and regularly conducts internal training for employees in different roles so as to enhance their sense of operational safety and handling capability. The Group is committed providing a safe working environment and complies with applicable laws and regulations. We also regularly review our policy and, where possible, improve safety measures. On the other hand, the Group always reminds employees to be alert the health and safety of themselves and other employees. If they notice any unsafe conditions, they should immediately report to their supervisor. Our workshops have obtained food factory licenses from the Food and Environmental Hygiene Department (FEHD), as a prerequisite for the issuance of Food Factory license we acquired the necessary Fire Services Certificates. Our workshops and offices are equipped with fire extinguishers and fire escape routes are clearly located at our workshops and offices. The building's management office organizes fire drills from time to time and employees are required to participate as far as the Group's schedule permits.

(iii) Development and Training

The Group encourages employees to pursue further education and training to develop themselves personally. The Group's policy is to provide employees necessary training and education in relation to their job scope, for example, the Food Safety Manager training program, is necessary for many of our employees so that they can acquire the knowledge and skills required to fulfill the Group's business development expectations. The Group provides internal and external association training opportunities to employees. The Group actively promotes effective corporate governance and offers opportunities for management and directors to receive training and attend conferences organized by professional associations.

(iv) Labour Standards

The Group has a comprehensive recruitment procedure and strictly prohibits the recruitment of child or forced labour. The Group's management responsible for implementing and reviewing matters related to recruitment, compensation, training and development and other employees' welfare issues whilst ensuring the Group complies with Employment Ordinance, Chapter 57 of the Laws of Hong Kong and other applicable rules and regulations.

B. SOCIAL (Continued)

Operating Practices

(v) Supply Chain Management

When selecting quality and stable suppliers, the Group uses environmental and social performance as two of the key evaluation criteria. The Group has a standardized procedure in determining pricing and order flow, and establishes solid business relationships with customers and suppliers. The Group selects suppliers by means of a periodic quotation procedure, ensuring steady product supply and with consistent high quality, at a fair and reasonable price while at the same time minimizing any potential negative impacts towards the environment and society.

(vi) Product Responsibility

The Group makes every endeavor to ensure our customers receive high quality and satisfactory products. Our production plants are designed with HACCP principles in mind so as to ensure our food processing activities follow strict food safety policies. Management will regularly review the Group's production workflow and product safety policy. The Group values our customers' feedback highly and management contacts customers on a regular basis to ensure customer satisfaction.

(vii) Anti-corruption

With reference to Chapter 201 Prevention of Bribery Ordinance of the Laws of Hong Kong, the Group has set up anti-corruption guidelines and code of conducts. Employees are not allowed to receive any benefits and gifts from supplier or customers. The Group reminds employees that they must law-abiding in their course of employment. Employees shall not solicit or accept any advantage without the permission of the Group when conducting the Group's affairs or business. Directors of the Group reviews the internal policy annually and will strengthen the organizational risk management with regards to corruption, as needed. During the reporting period there were no legal cases regarding corrupt practices brought against the Group or employees.

Community

(viii) Community Investment

During the reporting period, the Group's subsidiary Winning Tower Group Limited donated 5,040 kilograms of edible surplus food to Food Angel.. The management of the Group encourages employees to participate in community and charity services so as to give back to society.



Ernst & Young 979 King's Road Quarry Bay, Hong Kong 安永會計師事務所 太古坊一座27樓

Tel 電話: +852 2846 9888 27/F, One Taikoo Place 香港鰂魚涌英皇道979號 Fax 傳真: +852 2868 4432 ev.com

To the shareholders of Winning Tower Group Holdings Limited

(Incorporated in the Cayman Islands with limited liability)

OPINION

We have audited the consolidated financial statements of Winning Tower Group Holdings Limited (the "Company") and its subsidiaries (the "Group") set out on pages 51 to 127, which comprise the consolidated statement of financial position as at 31 December 2023, and the consolidated statement of profit or loss, the consolidated statement of comprehensive income, the consolidated statement of changes in equity and the consolidated statement of cash flows for the year then ended, and notes to the consolidated financial statements, including material accounting policy information.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements give a true and fair view of the consolidated financial position of the Group as at 31 December 2023, and of its consolidated financial performance and its consolidated cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards ("HKFRSs") issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants ("HKICPA") and have been properly prepared in compliance with the disclosure requirements of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance.

BASIS FOR OPINION

We conducted our audit in accordance with Hong Kong Standards on Auditing ("HKSAs") issued by the HKICPA. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the consolidated financial statements section of our report. We are independent of the Group in accordance with the HKICPA's Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants (the "Code"), and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with the Code. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

KEY AUDIT MATTERS

Key audit matters are those matters that, in our professional judgement, were of most significance in our audit of the consolidated financial statements of the current period. These matters were addressed in the context of our audit of the consolidated financial statements as a whole, and in forming our opinion thereon, and we do not provide a separate opinion on these matters. For each matter below, our description of how our audit addressed the matter is provided in that context.

We have fulfilled the responsibilities described in the *Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the consolidated financial statements* section of our report, including in relation to these matters. Accordingly, our audit included the performance of procedures designed to respond to our assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements. The results of our audit procedures, including the procedures performed to address the matters below, provide the basis for our audit opinion on the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

Key audit matter

How our audit addressed the key audit matter

Fair value measurement of leasehold land and buildings

Included in the Group's property, plant and equipment and right-of-use assets as at 31 December 2023 were the Group's owned buildings and leasehold land of HK\$23,070,000 and HK\$51,430,000 (collectively "Properties"), respectively, and were measured at fair value. The measurement of the fair value of the Properties requires management's significant judgements and estimates. Management appointed professional valuers to assess the valuation of the Properties and determined the fair value with reference to the valuation carried out by the external valuers.

The accounting judgements and estimates and disclosures are included in notes 3, 14 and 15 to the financial statements.

We reviewed the competency, capability and objectivity of the external valuers appointed by management. We assessed the related data and assumptions being adopted, including unobservable inputs and other estimates, by comparing key valuation parameters, including the saleable unit rate per square foot, with market information. We also involved our internal valuation specialists to assist us in reviewing the valuation methodologies applied and key valuation parameters adopted in the valuation. We further assessed the disclosures related to the assumptions used in determining the fair value.

KEY AUDIT MATTERS (Continued)

Key audit matter

How our audit addressed the key audit matter

Impairment assessment on property, plant and equipment, and right-of-use assets

As at 31 December 2023, the Group had property, plant and equipment and right-of-use assets of HK\$27,025,000 and HK\$53,856,000, of which HK\$3,955,000 and HK\$2,426,000, respectively, were stated at cost less accumulated depreciation and impairment loss. In accordance with HKAS 36 Impairment of Assets, management is required to perform impairment assessment on those assets when an impairment indicator is identified, and impairment provision is required when the recoverable amount is lower than the respective carrying value. The recoverable amounts of the Group's underperforming cash-generating units ("CGUs") were determined based on value in use calculations using discounted cash flow projections. Impairment loss of approximately HK\$801,000 has been recognised in profit or loss during the year to reduce the carrying amounts of certain property, plant and equipment, to their estimated recoverable amounts.

This matter was identified as a key audit matter as the impairment assessment process involved management's significant judgements and estimates.

The accounting judgements and estimates and disclosures are included in notes 3, 14 and 15 to the financial statements.

Our audit procedures included, amongst others, evaluating the Group's policies and procedures to (i) identify triggering events for potential impairment of assets related to the underperforming CGUs; and (ii) assess the impairment testing of assets under the underperforming CGUs.

We have also involved our internal valuation specialists to assist us in evaluating the assumptions, discount rate and methodologies used by the Group in the calculation of value in use using the discounted cash flow. We compared the key assumptions used in the impairment assessment to historical data of the Group, our understanding of the latest market information, economic conditions and the external data in a similar industry.

OTHER INFORMATION INCLUDED IN THE ANNUAL REPORT

The directors of the Company are responsible for the other information. The other information comprises the information included in the Annual Report, other than the consolidated financial statements and our auditor's report thereon.

Our opinion on the consolidated financial statements does not cover the other information and we do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

In connection with our audit of the consolidated financial statements, our responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the consolidated financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the audit or otherwise appears to be materially misstated. If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact. We have nothing to report in this regard.

RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE DIRECTORS FOR THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The directors of the Company are responsible for the preparation of the consolidated financial statements that give a true and fair view in accordance with HKFRSs issued by the HKICPA and the disclosure requirements of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance, and for such internal control as the directors determine is necessary to enable the preparation of consolidated financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the consolidated financial statements, the directors of the Company are responsible for assessing the Group's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the directors of the Company either intend to liquidate the Group or to cease operations or have no realistic alternative but to do so.

The directors of the Company are assisted by the Audit Committee in discharging their responsibilities for overseeing the Group's financial reporting process.

AUDITOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES FOR THE AUDIT OF THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Our report is made solely to you, as a body, and for no other purpose. We do not assume responsibility towards or accept liability to any other person for the contents of this report.

Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with HKSAs will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these consolidated financial statements.

As part of an audit in accordance with HKSAs, we exercise professional judgement and maintain professional scepticism throughout the audit. We also:

- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are
 appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the
 Group's internal control.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by the directors.
- Conclude on the appropriateness of the directors' use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Group's ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditor's report to the related disclosures in the consolidated financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Group to cease to continue as a going concern.
- Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the consolidated financial statements, including the disclosures, and whether the consolidated financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.
- Obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence regarding the financial information of the entities or business
 activities within the Group to express an opinion on the consolidated financial statements. We are responsible
 for the direction, supervision and performance of the group audit. We remain solely responsible for our audit
 opinion.

AUDITOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES FOR THE AUDIT OF THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

We communicate with the Audit Committee regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit.

We also provide the Audit Committee with a statement that we have complied with relevant ethical requirements regarding independence and to communicate with them all relationships and other matters that may reasonably be thought to bear on our independence, and where applicable, actions taken to eliminate threats or safeguards applied.

From the matters communicated with the Audit Committee, we determine those matters that were of most significance in the audit of the consolidated financial statements of the current period and are therefore the key audit matters. We describe these matters in our auditor's report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure about the matter or when, in extremely rare circumstances, we determine that a matter should not be communicated in our report because the adverse consequences of doing so would reasonably be expected to outweigh the public interest benefits of such communication.

The engagement partner on the audit resulting in this independent auditor's report is Ki Wing Yee, Winnie.

Ernst & Young
Certified Public Accountants
Hong Kong
27 March 2024

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF PROFIT OR LOSS

		2023	2022
	Notes	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
REVENUE	5	108,383	93,299
Cost of inventories consumed		(58,262)	(49,461)
Other income and gains	6	1,785	3,761
Employee benefit expenses		(27,281)	(26,144)
Depreciation		(7,810)	(11,226)
Transportation and storage fee		(2,126)	(1,872)
Utilities and consumables		(5,393)	(5,080)
Rental and related expenses		(1,466)	(1,299)
Impairment of property, plant and equipment		(801)	(2,542)
Impairment of right-of-use assets		_	(3,308)
Other operating expenses, net		(9,565)	(10,534)
LOSS BEFORE TAX FROM OPERATIONS		(2,536)	(14,406)
Finance costs	7	(439)	(553)
LOSS BEFORE TAX	8	(2,975)	(14,959)
Income tax credit/(expense)	11	(129)	1,396
LOSS FOR THE YEAR		(3,104)	(13,563)
Attributable to:			
Owners of the Company		(3,199)	(9,580)
Non-controlling interests		95	(3,983)
		(3,104)	(13,563)
LOSS PER SHARE ATTRIBUTABLE TO OWNERS OF THE COMPANY – Basic and diluted			
(expressed in HK cents per share)	13	(0.23)	(0.68)

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

	Notes	2023 HK\$'000	2022 HK\$'000
LOSS FOR THE YEAR		(3,104)	(13,563)
OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME/(LOSS)			
Other comprehensive income/(loss) that will not be reclassified to profit or loss in subsequent periods:			
Revaluation surplus/(deficit), net	14, 15	100	(2,308)
Deferred tax credited/(charged) to asset revaluation reserve	25	(16)	381
OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME/(LOSS) FOR THE YEAR,			
NET OF TAX		84	(1,927)
TOTAL COMPREHENSIVE LOSS FOR THE YEAR		(3,020)	(15,490)
Attributable to:			
Owners of the Company		(3,115)	(11,507)
Non-controlling interests		95	(3,983)
		(3,020)	(15,490)

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION

31 December 2023

		2023	2022
	Notes	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
NON-CURRENT ASSETS			
Property, plant and equipment	14	27,025	28,354
Right-of-use assets	15	53,856	64,192
Goodwill	16	_	_
Prepayments, deposits and other receivables	19	1,305	2,107
Deferred tax assets	25	2,199	2,328
Total non-current assets		84,385	96,981
CURRENT ASSETS			
Inventories	17	5,612	4,302
Trade receivables	18	15,922	11,810
Prepayments, deposits and other receivables	19	4,392	3,351
Due from a related party	20	34	38
Tax recoverable		_	61
Cash and cash equivalents	21	10,283	15,601
Total current assets		36,243	35,163
CURRENT LIABILITIES			
Trade and bills payables	22	5,664	3,619
Other payables and accruals	23	11,271	10,311
Interest-bearing bank borrowings	24	698	347
Lease liabilities	15	4,824	6,330
Total current liabilities		22,457	20,607
NET CURRENT ASSETS		13,786	14,556
TOTAL ACCETS LESS CURRENT HARMITIES		00 171	111 527
TOTAL ASSETS LESS CURRENT LIABILITIES		98,171	111,537
NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES			
Other payables and accruals	23	600	1,180
Interest-bearing bank borrowings	24	2,200	2,553
Lease liabilities	15	2,158	11,587
Deferred tax liabilities	25	6,357	6,341
Total non-current liabilities		11,315	21,661
Net assets		86,856	89,876

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION

31 December 2023

	Notes	2023 HK\$'000	2022 HK\$'000
EQUITY			
Equity attributable to owners of the Company			
Share capital	26	14,000	14,000
Reserves	27	78,230	81,345
		92,230	95,345
Non-controlling interests		(5,374)	(5,469)
Total equity		86,856	89,876

Lai King Wah Director Ho Timothy Kin Wah

Director

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY

				Attributable t	to owners of the	e Company				
						Asset			Non-	
		Share	Share	Merger	Capital	revaluation	Accumulated		controlling	Total
		capital	premium	reserve	reserve	reserve	losses	Total	interests	equity
	Notes	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
				(note 27)	(note 27)	(note 27)				
At 1 January 2022		14,000	103,491	(36,733)	5,100	34,015	(13,021)	106,852	(1,486)	105,366
Loss for the year		_	_	_	_	_	(9,580)	(9,580)	(3,983)	(13,563)
Other comprehensive income/ (loss) for the year:										
Revaluation deficit, net	14, 15	_	_	_	_	(2,308)	_	(2,308)	_	(2,308)
Deferred tax credited to asset										
revaluation reserve	25 _	_	_	-	_	381	-	381	_	381
Total comprehensive loss										
for the year	-	-	-	_	_	(1,927)	(9,580)	(11,507)	(3,983)	(15,490)
At 31 December 2022		14,000	103,491*	(36,733)*	5,100*	32,088*	(22,601)*	95,345	(5,469)	89,876

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY

		Attributable to owners of the Company								
	Notes	Share capital HK\$'000	Share premium HK\$'000	Merger reserve HK\$'000 (note 27)	Capital reserve HK\$'000 (note 27)	Asset revaluation reserve HK\$'000 (note 27)	Accumulated losses HK\$'000	Total HK\$'000	Non- controlling interests HK\$'000	Total equity HK\$'000
At 1 January 2023		14,000	103,491	(36,733)	5,100	32,088	(22,601)	95,345	(5,469)	89,876
Profit/(loss) for the year Other comprehensive income/ (loss) for the year:		-	-	-	-	-	(3,199)	(3,199)	95	(3,104)
Revaluation surplus, net Deferred tax charged to asset	14, 15	-	-	-	-	100	-	100	-	100
revaluation reserve	25	-	-	-	-	(16)	-	(16)	-	(16)
Total comprehensive income/ (loss) for the year		-	-	-	-	84	(3,199)	(3,115)	95	(3,020)
At 31 December 2023		14,000	103,491*	(36,733)*	5,100*	32,172*	(25,800)*	92,230	(5,374)	86,856

^{*} These reserve accounts comprise the consolidated reserves of HK\$78,230,000 (2022: HK\$81,345,000) in the consolidated statement of financial position as at 31 December 2023.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

	Notes	2023 HK\$'000	2022 HK\$'000
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES			
Loss before tax		(2,975)	(14,959)
Adjustments for:		(2,773)	(11,232)
Bank interest income	6	(289)	(116)
Finance costs	7	439	553
Depreciation of property, plant and equipment	8	3,046	4,476
Depreciation of right-of-use assets	8	4,764	6,750
Impairment/(reversal of impairment) of trade receivables, net	8	28	(250)
Impairment of property, plant and equipment	8	801	2,542
Impairment of right-of-use assets	8	_	3,308
Covid-19-related rent concessions from lessors	8	_	(26)
Gain on lease modification	6	(1,265)	_
Gain on disposal of items of property, plant and equipment	6	_	(630)
		4,549	1,648
Increase in inventories		(1,310)	(1,308)
Increase in trade receivables		(4,140)	(1,355)
Decrease/(increase) in prepayments, deposits and other receivables		(239)	869
Decrease/(increase) in an amount due from a related party		4	(30)
Increase/(decrease) in trade and bills payables		2,045	(462)
Increase/(decrease) in other payables and accruals		(70)	289
Cash generated from/(used in) operations		839	(349)
Interest element of lease payments	7	(335)	(482)
Hong Kong profits tax refunded/(paid)		61	(18)
			/,
Net cash flows from/(used in) operating activities		565	(849)
			4
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES			
Interest received		289	116
Purchases of items of property, plant and equipment	14, 34	(136)	(1,752)
Proceeds from disposal of items of property, plant and equipment	•	_	630
Late Management			
Net cash flows from/(used in) investing activities		153	(1,006)

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

		2023	2022
	Notes	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES			
Repayment of a bank loan	34	(345)	(346)
Principal portion of lease payments	34	(6,380)	(6,042)
Increase in loans from non-controlling shareholders	34	450	800
Interest paid		(104)	(71)
Net cash flows used in financing activities		(6,379)	(5,659)
NET DECREASE IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS		(5,661)	(7,514)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year		15,601	23,115
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS AT END OF YEAR		9,940	15,601
ANALYSIS OF BALANCES OF CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS			
Cash and bank balances Non-pledged time deposit with original maturity of less than three	21	5,283	7,601
months when acquired	21	5,000	8,000
Cash and cash equivalents as stated in the consolidated			
statement of financial position		10,283	15,601
Bank overdrafts		(343)	
Cash and cash equivalents as stated in the consolidated			
statement of cash flows		9,940	15,601

31 December 2023

1. CORPORATE INFORMATION

The Company is an exempted company with limited liability incorporated in the Cayman Islands under the Companies Law of the Cayman Islands. The address of the Company's registered office is Cricket Square, Hutchins Drive, P.O. Box 2681, Grand Cayman KY1-1111, Cayman Islands. The principal place of business of the Company is located at Flat 3, 8/F, Riley House, 88 Lei Muk Road, Kwai Chung, New Territories, Hong Kong.

The principal activity of the Company is investment holding. The Group is principally engaged in the processing and trading of raw, frozen and cooked food products (which includes the provision of transportation services) and the operation of restaurants. In the opinion of the Company's directors, the ultimate holding company of the Company is Keyview Ventures Limited ("Keyview Ventures"), a company incorporated in the British Virgin Islands with limited liability.

Information about subsidiaries

Particulars of the Company's subsidiaries are as follows:

	Place of incorporation and place of	Issued ordinary	Percentage of equity attributable to the Company		
Name	business	share capital	Direct	Indirect	Principal activities
Bliss View Limited	British Virgin Islands	US\$1	100%	-	Investment holding
Winning Tower Group Limited	Hong Kong	HK\$32,230,000	-	100%	Investment holding
Winning Tower Limited	Hong Kong	HK\$18,000,000	-	100%	Processing and trading of raw and frozen food products
Winning Star Foods Limited ("Winning Star")	Hong Kong	HK\$8,000,000	-	60%	Processing and trading of cooked food products
Jett Foods Asia Limited	Hong Kong	HK\$5,000,000	-	100%	Internet sales and trading of food products
Maxford Logistics Limited	Hong Kong	HK\$10,000	-	60%	Provision of transportation services
Winning Wings Limited	Hong Kong	HK\$100	-	55%	Operation of restaurants
Dynasty Time Limited	Hong Kong	HK\$10	_	60%	Operation of a restaurant
Winning Tower Group NZ Limited	New Zealand	NZ\$100	-	100%	Dormant

31 December 2023

2. ACCOUNTING POLICIES

2.1 Basis of preparation

These financial statements have been prepared in accordance with Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards ("HKFRSs") (which include all Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards, Hong Kong Accounting Standards ("HKASs") and Interpretations) issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants ("HKICPA") and the disclosure requirements of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance. They have been prepared under the historical cost convention, except for leasehold land and owned buildings held for the Group's own use classified as right-of-use assets and property, plant and equipment, respectively, which have been measured at fair value. These financial statements are presented in Hong Kong dollars ("HK\$") and all values are rounded to the nearest thousand except when otherwise indicated.

Basis of consolidation

The consolidated financial statements include the financial statements of the Company and its subsidiaries (collectively referred to as the "Group") for the year ended 31 December 2023. A subsidiary is an entity (including a structured entity), directly or indirectly, controlled by the Company. Control is achieved when the Group is exposed, or has rights, to variable returns from its involvement with the investee and has the ability to affect those returns through its power over the investee (i.e., existing rights that give the Group the current ability to direct the relevant activities of the investee).

Generally, there is presumption that a majority of voting rights results in control. When the Company has less than a majority of the voting or similar rights of an investee, the Group considers all relevant facts and circumstances in assessing whether it has power over an investee, including:

- (a) the contractual arrangement with the other vote holders of the investee;
- (b) rights arising from other contractual arrangements; and
- (c) the Group's voting rights and potential voting rights.

The financial statements of the subsidiaries are prepared for the same reporting period as the Company, using consistent accounting policies. The results of subsidiaries are consolidated from the date on which the Group obtains control, and continue to be consolidated until the date that such control ceases.

Profit or loss and each component of other comprehensive income are attributed to the owners of the parent of the Group and to the non-controlling interests, even if this results in the non-controlling interests having a deficit balance. All intra-group assets and liabilities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows relating to transactions between members of the Group are eliminated in full on consolidation.

The Group reassesses whether or not it controls an investee if facts and circumstances indicate that there are changes to one or more of the three elements of control described above. A change in the ownership interest of a subsidiary, without a loss of control, is accounted for as an equity transaction.

31 December 2023

2. ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

2.1 Basis of preparation (Continued)

Basis of consolidation (Continued)

If the Group loses control over a subsidiary, it derecognises the related assets (including goodwill), liabilities, any non-controlling interest and the exchange fluctuation reserve; and recognises the fair value of any investment retained and any resulting surplus or deficit in profit or loss. The Group's share of components previously recognised in other comprehensive income is reclassified to profit or loss or retained profits, as appropriate, on the same basis as would be required if the Group had directly disposed of the related assets or liabilities.

2.2 Changes in accounting policies and disclosures

The Group has adopted the following new and revised HKFRSs for the first time for the current year's financial statements.

HKFRS 17 Insurance Contracts

Amendments to HKAS 1 and Disclosure of Accounting Policies

HKFRS Practice Statement 2

Amendments to HKAS 8 Definition of Accounting Estimates

Amendments to HKAS 12 Deferred Tax related to Assets and Liabilities arising from

a Single Transaction

The nature and the impact of the new and revised HKFRSs that are applicable to the Group are described below:

(a) Amendments to HKAS 1 require entities to disclose their material accounting policy information rather than their significant accounting policies. Accounting policy information is material if, when considered together with other information included in an entity's financial statements, it can reasonably be expected to influence decisions that the primary users of general purpose financial statements make on the basis of those financial statements. Amendments to HKFRS Practice Statement 2 Making Materiality Judgements provide non-mandatory guidance on how to apply the concept of materiality to accounting policy disclosures. The Group has disclosed the material accounting policy information in note 2 to the financial statements. The amendments did not have any impact on the measurement, recognition or presentation of any items in the Group's financial statements.

31 December 2023

2. ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

2.2 Changes in accounting policies and disclosures (Continued)

- (b) Amendments to HKAS 8 clarify the distinction between changes in accounting estimates and changes in accounting policies. Accounting estimates are defined as monetary amounts in financial statements that are subject to measurement uncertainty. The amendments also clarify how entities use measurement techniques and inputs to develop accounting estimates. Since the Group's approach and policy align with the amendments, the amendments had no impact on the Group's financial statements.
- Amendments to HKAS 12 Deferred Tax related to Assets and Liabilities arising from a Single Transaction narrow the scope of the initial recognition exception in HKAS 12 so that it no longer applies to transactions that give rise to equal taxable and deductible temporary differences, such as leases and decommissioning obligations. Therefore, entities are required to recognise a deferred tax asset (provided that sufficient taxable profit is available) and a deferred tax liability for temporary differences arising from these transactions. The Group has applied the amendments on temporary differences related to leases as at 1 January 2022. The amendments had no significant impact on the Group's financial statements.
- (d) Amendments to HKAS 12 International Tax Reform Pillar Two Model Rules introduce a mandatory temporary exception from the recognition and disclosure of deferred taxes arising from the implementation of the Pillar Two model rules published by the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. The amendments also introduce disclosure requirements for the affected entities to help users of the financial statements better understand the entities' exposure to Pillar Two income taxes, including the disclosure of current tax related to Pillar Two income taxes separately in the periods when Pillar Two legislation is effective and the disclosure of known or reasonably estimable information of their exposure to Pillar Two income taxes in periods in which the legislation is enacted or substantively enacted but not yet in effect. The Group has applied the amendments retrospectively. Since the Group did not fall within the scope of the Pillar Two model rules, the amendments did not have any impact to the Group.

31 December 2023

2. ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

2.3 Issued but not yet effective Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards

The Group has not applied the following revised HKFRSs, that have been issued but are not yet effective, in these financial statements. The Group intends to apply these revised HKFRSs, if applicable, when they become effective.

Amendments to HKFRS 10 and HKAS 28 Sale or Contribution of Assets between an Investor and its

Associate or Joint Venture³

Amendments to HKFRS 16 Lease Liability in a Sale and Leaseback¹

Amendments to HKAS 1 Classification of Liabilities as Current or Non-current (the

"2020 Amendments")1, 4

Amendments to HKAS 1 Non-current Liabilities with Covenants (the "2022

Amendments")1,4

Amendments to HKAS 7 and HKFRS 7

Amendments to HKAS 21

Supplier Finance Arrangements¹

Lack of Exchangeability²

- Effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2024
- ² Effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2025
- No mandatory effective date yet determined but available for adoption
- As a consequence of 2020 Amendments and 2022 Amendments, Hong Kong Interpretation 5 *Presentation of Financial Statements Classification by the Borrower of a Term Loan that Contains a Repayment on Demand Clause* was revised to align the corresponding wording with no change in conclusion

Further information about those HKFRSs that are expected to be applicable to the Group is described below.

Amendments to HKFRS 10 and HKAS 28 address an inconsistency between the requirements in HKFRS 10 and in HKAS 28 in dealing with the sale or contribution of assets between an investor and its associate or joint venture. The amendments require a full recognition of a gain or loss resulting from a downstream transaction when the sale or contribution of assets constitutes a business. For a transaction involving assets that do not constitute a business, a gain or loss resulting from the transaction is recognised in the investor's profit or loss only to the extent of the unrelated investor's interest in that associate or joint venture. The amendments are to be applied prospectively. The previous mandatory effective date of amendments to HKFRS 10 and HKAS 28 was removed by the HKICPA. However, the amendments are available for adoption now.

31 December 2023

2. ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

2.3 Issued but not yet effective Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards (Continued)

Amendments to HKFRS 16 specify the requirements that a seller-lessee uses in measuring the lease liability arising in a sale and leaseback transaction to ensure the seller-lessee does not recognise any amount of the gain or loss that relates to the right of use it retains. The amendments are effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2024 and shall be applied retrospectively to sale and leaseback transactions entered into after the date of initial application of HKFRS 16 (i.e., 1 January 2019). Earlier application is permitted. The amendments are not expected to have any significant impact on the Group's financial statements.

The 2020 Amendments clarify the requirements for classifying liabilities as current or non-current, including what is meant by a right to defer settlement and that a right to defer must exist at the end of the reporting period. Classification of a liability is unaffected by the likelihood that the entity will exercise its right to defer settlement. The amendments also clarify that a liability can be settled in its own equity instruments, and that only if a conversion option in a convertible liability is itself accounted for as an equity instrument would the terms of a liability not impact its classification. The 2022 Amendments further clarify that, among covenants of a liability arising from a loan arrangement, only those with which an entity must comply on or before the reporting date affect the classification of that liability as current or non-current. Additional disclosures are required for non-current liabilities that are subject to the entity complying with future covenants within 12 months after the reporting period. The amendments shall be applied retrospectively with early application permitted. An entity that applies the 2020 Amendments early is required to apply simultaneously the 2022 Amendments, and vice versa. The Group is currently assessing the impact of the amendments and whether existing loan agreements may require revision. Based on a preliminary assessment, the amendments are not expected to have any significant impact on the Group's financial statements.

Amendments to HKAS 7 and HKFRS 7 clarify the characteristics of supplier finance arrangements and require additional disclosure of such arrangements. The disclosure requirements in the amendments are intended to assist users of financial statements in understanding the effects of supplier finance arrangements on an entity's liabilities, cash flows and exposure to liquidity risk. Earlier application of the amendments is permitted. The amendments provide certain transition reliefs regarding comparative information, quantitative information as at the beginning of the annual reporting period and interim disclosures. The amendments are not expected to have any significant impact on the Group's financial statements.

Amendments to HKAS 21 specify how an entity shall assess whether a currency is exchangeable into another currency and how it shall estimate a spot exchange rate at a measurement date when exchangeability is lacking. The amendments require disclosures of information that enable users of financial statements to understand the impact of a currency not being exchangeable. Earlier application is permitted. When applying the amendments, an entity cannot restate comparative information. Any cumulative effect of initially applying the amendments shall be recognised as an adjustment to the opening balance of retained profits or to the cumulative amount of translation differences accumulated in a separate component of equity, where appropriate, at the date of initial application. The amendments are not expected to have any significant impact on the Group's financial statements.

31 December 2023

2. ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

2.4 Material accounting policies

Business combinations and goodwill

Business combinations other than those under common control are accounted for using the acquisition method. The consideration transferred is measured at the acquisition date fair value, which is the sum of the acquisition date fair values of assets transferred by the Group, liabilities assumed by the Group to the former owners of the acquiree and the equity interests issued by the Group in exchange for control of the acquiree. For each business combination, the Group elects whether to measure the non-controlling interests in the acquiree at fair value or at the proportionate share of the acquiree's identifiable net assets. All other components of non-controlling interests are measured at fair value. Acquisition-related costs are expensed as incurred.

The Group determines that it has acquired a business when the acquired set of activities and assets includes an input and a substantive process that together significantly contribute to the ability to create outputs.

When the Group acquires a business, it assesses the financial assets and liabilities assumed for appropriate classification and designation in accordance with the contractual terms, economic circumstances and pertinent conditions as at the acquisition date. This includes the separation of embedded derivatives in host contracts of the acquiree.

If the business combination is achieved in stages, the previously held equity interest is remeasured at its acquisition date fair value and any resulting gain or loss is recognised in profit or loss.

Any contingent consideration to be transferred by the acquirer is recognised at fair value at the acquisition date. Contingent consideration classified as an asset or a liability is measured at fair value with changes in fair value recognised in profit or loss. Contingent consideration that is classified as equity is not remeasured and subsequent settlement is accounted for within equity.

Goodwill is initially measured at cost, being the excess of the aggregate of the consideration transferred, the amount recognised for non-controlling interests and any fair value of the Group's previously held equity interests in the acquiree over the identifiable net assets acquired and liabilities assumed. If the sum of this consideration and other items is lower than the fair value of the net assets acquired, the difference is, after reassessment, recognised in profit or loss as a gain on bargain purchase.

After initial recognition, goodwill is measured at cost less any accumulated impairment losses. Goodwill is tested for impairment annually or more frequently if events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value may be impaired. The Group performs its annual impairment test of goodwill as at 31 December. For the purpose of impairment testing, goodwill acquired in a business combination is, from the acquisition date, allocated to each of the Group's cash-generating units, or groups of cash-generating units, that are expected to benefit from the synergies of the combination, irrespective of whether other assets or liabilities of the Group are assigned to those units or groups of units.

31 December 2023

2. ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

2.4 Material accounting policies (Continued)

Business combinations and goodwill (Continued)

Impairment is determined by assessing the recoverable amount of the cash-generating unit (group of cash-generating units) to which the goodwill relates. Where the recoverable amount of the cash-generating unit (group of cash-generating units) is less than the carrying amount, an impairment loss is recognised. An impairment loss recognised for goodwill is not reversed in a subsequent period.

Where goodwill has been allocated to a cash-generating unit (or group of cash-generating units) and part of the operation within that unit is disposed of, the goodwill associated with the operation disposed of is included in the carrying amount of the operation when determining the gain or loss on the disposal. Goodwill disposed of in these circumstances is measured based on the relative value of the operation disposed of and the portion of the cash-generating unit retained.

Fair value measurement

The Group measures its leasehold land and owned buildings at fair value at the end of each reporting period. Fair value is the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. The fair value measurement is based on the presumption that the transaction to sell the asset or transfer the liability takes place either in the principal market for the asset or liability, or in the absence of a principal market, in the most advantageous market for the asset or liability. The principal or the most advantageous market must be accessible by the Group. The fair value of an asset or a liability is measured using the assumptions that market participants would use when pricing the asset or liability, assuming that market participants act in their economic best interest.

A fair value measurement of a non-financial asset takes into account a market participant's ability to generate economic benefits by using the asset in its highest and best use or by selling it to another market participant that would use the asset in its highest and best use.

The Group uses valuation techniques that are appropriate in the circumstances and for which sufficient data are available to measure fair value, maximising the use of relevant observable inputs and minimising the use of unobservable inputs.

All assets and liabilities for which fair value is measured or disclosed in the financial statements are categorised within the fair value hierarchy, described as follows, based on the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement as a whole:

- Level 1 based on quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities
- Level 2 based on valuation techniques for which the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement is observable, either directly or indirectly
- Level 3 based on valuation techniques for which the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement is unobservable

31 December 2023

2. ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

2.4 Material accounting policies (Continued)

Fair value measurement (Continued)

For assets and liabilities that are recognised in the financial statements on a recurring basis, the Group determines whether transfers have occurred between levels in the hierarchy by reassessing categorisation (based on the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement as a whole) at the end of each reporting period.

Impairment of non-financial assets

Where an indication of impairment exists, or when annual impairment testing for non-financial asset is required (other than inventories and deferred tax assets), the asset's recoverable amount is estimated. An asset's recoverable amount is the higher of the asset's or cash-generating unit's value in use and its fair value less costs of disposal, and is determined for an individual asset, unless the asset does not generate cash inflows that are largely independent of those from other assets or groups of assets, in which case the recoverable amount is determined for the cash-generating unit to which the asset belongs.

In testing a cash-generating unit for impairment, a portion of the carrying amount of a corporate asset (e.g., a headquarters building) is allocated to an individual cash-generating unit if it can be allocated on a reasonable and consistent basis or, otherwise, to the smallest group of cash-generating units.

An impairment loss is recognised only if the carrying amount of an asset exceeds its recoverable amount. In assessing value in use, the estimated future cash flows are discounted to their present value using a pretax discount rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of money and the risks specific to the asset. An impairment loss is charged to the statement of profit or loss in the period in which it arises, unless the asset is carried at a revalued amount, in which case the impairment loss is accounted for in accordance with the relevant accounting policy for that revalued asset.

An assessment is made at the end of each reporting period as to whether there is an indication that previously recognised impairment losses may no longer exist or may have decreased. If such an indication exists, the recoverable amount is estimated. A previously recognised impairment loss of an asset other than goodwill is reversed only if there has been a change in the estimates used to determine the recoverable amount of that asset, but not to an amount higher than the carrying amount that would have been determined (net of any depreciation) had no impairment loss been recognised for the asset in prior years. A reversal of such an impairment loss is credited to the statement of profit or loss in the period in which it arises, unless the asset is carried at a revalued amount, in which case the reversal of the impairment loss is accounted for in accordance with the relevant accounting policy for that revalued asset.

31 December 2023

2. ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

2.4 Material accounting policies (Continued)

Related parties

A party is considered to be related to the Group if:

- (a) the party is a person or a close member of that person's family and that person
 - (i) has control or joint control over the Group;
 - (ii) has significant influence over the Group; or
 - (iii) is a member of the key management personnel of the Group or of a parent of the Group;

or

- (b) the party is an entity where any of the following conditions applies:
 - (i) the entity and the Group are members of the same group;
 - (ii) one entity is an associate or joint venture of the other entity (or of a parent, subsidiary or fellow subsidiary of the other entity);
 - (iii) the entity and the Group are joint ventures of the same third party;
 - (iv) one entity is a joint venture of a third entity and the other entity is an associate of the third entity;
 - (v) the entity is a post-employment benefit plan for the benefit of employees of either the Group or an entity related to the Group;
 - (vi) the entity is controlled or jointly controlled by a person identified in (a);
 - (vii) a person identified in (a)(i) has significant influence over the entity or is a member of the key management personnel of the entity (or of a parent of the entity); and
 - (viii) the entity, or any member of a group of which it is a part, provides key management personnel services to the Group or to the parent of the Group.

31 December 2023

2. ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

2.4 Material accounting policies (Continued)

Property, plant and equipment and depreciation

Property, plant and equipment are stated at cost or valuation less accumulated depreciation and any impairment losses. The cost of an item of property, plant and equipment comprises its purchase price and any directly attributable costs of bringing the asset to its working condition and location for its intended use.

Expenditure incurred after items of property, plant and equipment have been put into operation, such as repairs and maintenance, is normally charged to the statement of profit or loss in the period in which it is incurred. In situations where the recognition criteria are satisfied, the expenditure for a major inspection is capitalised in the carrying amount of the asset as a replacement. Where significant parts of property, plant and equipment are required to be replaced at intervals, the Group recognises such parts as individual assets with specific useful lives and depreciates them accordingly.

Valuations are performed frequently enough to ensure that the fair value of a revalued asset does not differ materially from its carrying amount. Changes in the values of property, plant and equipment are dealt with as movements in the asset revaluation reserve. If the total of this reserve is insufficient to cover a deficit, on an individual asset basis, the excess of the deficit is charged to the statement of profit or loss. Any subsequent revaluation surplus is credited to the statement of profit or loss to the extent of the deficit previously charged. On disposal of a revalued asset, the relevant portion of the asset revaluation reserve realised in respect of previous valuations is transferred to retained profits as a movement in reserves.

Depreciation is calculated on the straight-line basis to write off the cost of each item of property, plant and equipment to its residual value over its estimated useful life. The principal annual rates used for this purpose are as follows:

Buildings Over the shorter of lease terms and useful lives ranging from

30 to 35 years

Leasehold improvements14% to 25%Furniture and fixtures14% to 25%Machinery and equipment14% to 25%

Motor vehicles 25%

Where parts of an item of property, plant and equipment have different useful lives, the cost of that item is allocated on a reasonable basis among the parts and each part is depreciated separately. Residual values, useful lives and the depreciation method are reviewed, and adjusted if appropriate, at least at each financial year end.

An item of property, plant and equipment including any significant part initially recognised is derecognised upon disposal or when no future economic benefits are expected from its use or disposal. Any gain or loss on disposal or retirement recognised in the statement of profit or loss in the year the asset is derecognised is the difference between the net sales proceeds and the carrying amount of the relevant asset.

31 December 2023

2. ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

2.4 Material accounting policies (Continued)

Leases

The Group assesses at contract inception whether a contract is, or contains, a lease. A contract is, or contains, a lease if the contract conveys the right to control the use of an identified asset for a period of time in exchange for consideration.

Group as a lessee

The Group applies a single recognition and measurement approach for all leases, except for short-term leases and leases of low-value assets. The Group recognises lease liabilities to make lease payments and right-of-use assets representing the right to use the underlying assets.

(a) Right-of-use assets

Right-of-use assets are recognised at the commencement date of the lease (that is the date the underlying asset is available for use). Right-of-use assets related to buildings are measured at cost, less any accumulated depreciation and any impairment losses, and adjusted for any remeasurement of lease liabilities. The cost of right-of-use assets includes the amount of lease liabilities recognised, initial direct costs incurred, and lease payments made at or before the commencement date less any lease incentives received.

Right-of-use assets are depreciated on a straight-line basis over the shorter of the lease terms and the estimated useful lives of the assets as follows:

Leasehold land 30 to 35 years Buildings 3 to 6 years

If ownership of the leased asset transfers to the Group by the end of the lease term or the cost reflects the exercise of a purchase option, depreciation is calculated using the estimated useful life of the asset.

When the right-of-use assets relate to interests in leasehold land, the corresponding right-of-use assets are initially measured at cost, and subsequently measured at fair value, in accordance with the Group's policy for "property, plant and equipment".

31 December 2023

2. ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

2.4 Material accounting policies (Continued)

Leases (Continued)

Group as a lessee (Continued)

(b) Lease liabilities

Lease liabilities are recognised at the commencement date of the lease at the present value of lease payments to be made over the lease term. The lease payments include fixed payments (including in-substance fixed payments) less any lease incentives receivable, variable lease payments that depend on an index or a rate, and amounts expected to be paid under residual value guarantees. The lease payments also include the exercise price of a purchase option reasonably certain to be exercised by the Group and payments of penalties for termination of a lease, if the lease term reflects the Group exercising the option to terminate the lease. The variable lease payments that do not depend on an index or a rate are recognised as an expense in the period in which the event or condition that triggers the payment occurs.

In calculating the present value of lease payments, the Group uses its incremental borrowing rate at the lease commencement date because the interest rate implicit in the lease is not readily determinable. After the commencement date, the amount of lease liabilities is increased to reflect the accretion of interest and reduced for the lease payments made. In addition, the carrying amount of lease liabilities is remeasured if there is a modification, a change in the lease term, a change in lease payments (e.g., a change to future lease payments resulting from a change in an index or rate) or a change in assessment of an option to purchase the underlying asset.

(c) Short-term leases

The Group applies the short-term lease recognition exemption to its short-term leases of buildings (that is those leases that have a lease term of 12 months or less from the commencement date and do not contain a purchase option). Lease payments on short-term leases are recognised as an expense on a straight-line basis over the lease term.

31 December 2023

2. ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

2.4 Material accounting policies (Continued)

Investments and other financial assets

Initial recognition and measurement

Financial assets are classified, at initial recognition, as subsequently measured at amortised cost, fair value through other comprehensive income, and fair value through profit or loss.

The classification of financial assets at initial recognition depends on the financial asset's contractual cash flow characteristics and the Group's business model for managing them. With the exception of trade receivables that do not contain a significant financing component or for which the Group has applied the practical expedient of not adjusting the effect of a significant financing component, the Group initially measures a financial asset at its fair value, plus in the case of a financial asset not at fair value through profit or loss, transaction costs. Trade receivables that do not contain a significant financing component or for which the Group has applied the practical expedient are measured at the transaction price determined under HKFRS 15 in accordance with the policies set out for "Revenue recognition" below.

In order for a financial asset to be classified and measured at amortised cost or fair value through other comprehensive income, it needs to give rise to cash flows that are solely payments of principal and interest ("SPPI") on the principal amount outstanding. Financial assets with cash flows that are not SPPI are classified and measured at fair value through profit or loss, irrespective of the business model.

The Group's business model for managing financial assets refers to how it manages its financial assets in order to generate cash flows. The business model determines whether cash flows will result from collecting contractual cash flows, selling the financial assets, or both. Financial assets classified and measured at amortised cost are held within a business model with the objective to hold financial assets in order to collect contractual cash flows, while financial assets classified and measured at fair value through other comprehensive income are held within a business model with the objective of both holding to collect contractual cash flows and selling. Financial assets which are not held within the aforementioned business models are classified and measured at fair value through profit or loss.

Purchases or sales of financial assets that require delivery of assets within the period generally established by regulation or convention in the marketplace are recognised on the trade date, that is, the date that the Group commits to purchase or sell the asset.

Subsequent measurement

The subsequent measurement of financial assets depends on their classification as follows:

Financial assets at amortised cost (debt instruments)

Financial assets at amortised cost are subsequently measured using the effective interest method and are subject to impairment. Gains and losses are recognised in the statement of profit or loss when the asset is derecognised, modified or impaired.

31 December 2023

2. ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

2.4 Material accounting policies (Continued)

Derecognition of financial assets

A financial asset (or, where applicable, a part of a financial asset or part of a group of similar financial assets) is primarily derecognised (i.e., removed from the Group's consolidated statement of financial position) when:

- the rights to receive cash flows from the asset have expired; or
- the Group has transferred its rights to receive cash flows from the asset or has assumed an obligation to pay the received cash flows in full without material delay to a third party under a "pass-through" arrangement; and either (a) the Group has transferred substantially all the risks and rewards of the asset, or (b) the Group has neither transferred nor retained substantially all the risks and rewards of the asset, but has transferred control of the asset.

When the Group has transferred its rights to receive cash flows from an asset or has entered into a pass-through arrangement, it evaluates if, and to what extent, it has retained the risk and rewards of ownership of the asset. When it has neither transferred nor retained substantially all the risks and rewards of the asset nor transferred control of the asset, the Group continues to recognise the transferred asset to the extent of the Group's continuing involvement. In that case, the Group also recognises an associated liability. The transferred asset and the associated liability are measured on a basis that reflects the rights and obligations that the Group has retained.

Continuing involvement that takes the form of a guarantee over the transferred asset is measured at the lower of the original carrying amount of the asset and the maximum amount of consideration that the Group could be required to repay.

Impairment of financial assets

The Group recognises an allowance for expected credit losses ("ECLs") for all debt instruments not held at fair value through profit or loss. ECLs are based on the difference between the contractual cash flows due in accordance with the contract and all the cash flows that the Group expects to receive, discounted at an approximation of the original effective interest rate. The expected cash flows will include cash flows from the sale of collateral held or other credit enhancements that are integral to the contractual terms.

General approach

ECLs are recognised in two stages. For credit exposures for which there has not been a significant increase in credit risk since initial recognition, ECLs are provided for credit losses that result from default events that are possible within the next 12 months (a 12-month ECL). For those credit exposures for which there has been a significant increase in credit risk since initial recognition, a loss allowance is required for credit losses expected over the remaining life of the exposure, irrespective of the timing of the default (a lifetime ECL).

31 December 2023

2. ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

2.4 Material accounting policies (Continued)

Impairment of financial assets (Continued)

General approach (Continued)

At each reporting date, the Group assesses whether the credit risk on a financial instrument has increased significantly since initial recognition. When making the assessment, the Group compares the risk of a default occurring on the financial instrument as at the reporting date with the risk of a default occurring on the financial instrument as at the date of initial recognition and considers reasonable and supportable information that is available without undue cost or effort, including historical and forward-looking information. The Group considers that there has been a significant increase in credit risk when contractual payments are more than 30 days past due.

The Group considers a financial asset in default when contractual payments are 90 days past due. However, in certain cases, the Group may also consider a financial asset to be in default when internal or external information indicates that the Group is unlikely to receive the outstanding contractual amounts in full before taking into account any credit enhancements held by the Group. A financial asset is written off when there is no reasonable expectation of recovering the contractual cash flows.

Financial assets at amortised cost are subject to impairment under the general approach and they are classified within the following stages for measurement of ECLs except for trade receivables and contract assets which apply the simplified approach as detailed below.

- Stage 1 Financial instruments for which credit risk has not increased significantly since initial recognition and for which the loss allowance is measured at an amount equal to 12-month ECLs
- Stage 2 Financial instruments for which credit risk has increased significantly since initial recognition but that are not credit-impaired financial assets and for which the loss allowance is measured at an amount equal to lifetime ECLs
- Stage 3 Financial assets that are credit-impaired at the reporting date (but that are not purchased or originated credit-impaired) and for which the loss allowance is measured at an amount equal to lifetime ECLs

Simplified approach

For trade receivables that do not contain a significant financing component or when the Group applies the practical expedient of not adjusting the effect of a significant financing component, the Group applies the simplified approach in calculating ECLs. Under the simplified approach, the Group does not track changes in credit risk, but instead recognises a loss allowance based on lifetime ECLs at each reporting date. The Group has established a provision matrix that is based on its historical credit loss experience, adjusted for forward-looking factors specific to the debtors and the economic environment.

For trade receivables that contain a significant financing component and lease receivables, the Group chooses as its accounting policy to adopt the simplified approach in calculating ECLs with policies as described above.

31 December 2023

2. ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

2.4 Material accounting policies (Continued)

Financial liabilities

Initial recognition and measurement

Financial liabilities are classified, at initial recognition, as financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss, loans and borrowings, payables, or as derivatives designated as hedging instruments in an effective hedge, as appropriate.

All financial liabilities are recognised initially at fair value and, in the case of loans and borrowings and payables, net of directly attributable transaction costs.

The Group's financial liabilities include trade and bills payables, financial liabilities included in other payables and accruals, lease liabilities and interest-bearing bank borrowings.

Subsequent measurement

The subsequent measurement of financial liabilities depends on their classification as follows:

Financial liabilities at amortised cost (trade and other payables, and borrowings)

After initial recognition, trade and other payables, and interest-bearing borrowings are subsequently measured at amortised cost, using the effective interest rate method unless the effect of discounting would be immaterial, in which case they are stated at cost. Gains and losses are recognised in the statement of profit or loss when the liabilities are derecognised as well as through the effective interest rate amortisation process.

Amortised cost is calculated by taking into account any discount or premium on acquisition and fees or costs that are an integral part of the effective interest rate. The effective interest rate amortisation is included in finance costs in the statement of profit or loss.

Derecognition of financial liabilities

A financial liability is derecognised when the obligation under the liability is discharged or cancelled, or expires.

When an existing financial liability is replaced by another from the same lender on substantially different terms, or the terms of an existing liability are substantially modified, such an exchange or modification is treated as a derecognition of the original liability and a recognition of a new liability, and the difference between the respective carrying amounts is recognised in the statement of profit or loss.

Offsetting of financial instruments

Financial assets and financial liabilities are offset and the net amount is reported in the statement of financial position if there is a currently enforceable legal right to offset the recognised amounts and there is an intention to settle on a net basis, or to realise the assets and settle the liabilities simultaneously.

31 December 2023

2. ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

2.4 Material accounting policies (Continued)

Inventories

Inventories are stated at the lower of cost and net realisable value. Cost is determined on the weighted average basis and comprises all costs of purchase, costs of conversion and other costs incurred in bringing the inventories to their present location and condition. Net realisable value is based on the estimated selling prices less any estimated costs to be incurred to completion and disposal.

Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents in the statement of financial position comprise cash on hand and at banks, and short-term highly liquid deposits with a maturity of generally within three months that are readily convertible into known amounts of cash, subject to an insignificant risk of changes in value and held for the purpose of meeting short-term cash commitments.

For the purpose of the consolidated statement of cash flows, cash and cash equivalents comprise cash on hand and at banks, and short-term deposits as defined above, less bank overdrafts which are repayable on demand and form an integral part of the Group's cash management.

Provisions

A provision is recognised when a present obligation (legal or constructive) has arisen as a result of a past event and it is probable that a future outflow of resources will be required to settle the obligation, provided that a reliable estimate can be made of the amount of the obligation.

When the effect of discounting is material, the amount recognised for a provision is the present value at the end of each reporting period of the future expenditures expected to be required to settle the obligation. The increase in the discounted present value amount arising from the passage of time is included in finance costs in the statement of profit or loss.

Income tax

Income tax comprises current and deferred tax. Income tax relating to items recognised outside profit or loss is recognised outside profit or loss, either in other comprehensive income or directly in equity.

Current tax assets and liabilities are measured at the amount expected to be recovered from or paid to the taxation authorities, based on tax rates (and tax laws) that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the end of the reporting period, taking into consideration interpretations and practices prevailing in the countries in which the Group operates.

Deferred tax is provided, using the liability method, on all temporary differences at the end of the reporting period between the tax bases of assets and liabilities and their carrying amounts for financial reporting purposes.

31 December 2023

2. ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

2.4 Material accounting policies (Continued)

Income tax (Continued)

Deferred tax liabilities are recognised for all taxable temporary differences, except:

- when the deferred tax liability arises from the initial recognition of goodwill or an asset or liability
 in a transaction that is not a business combination and, at the time of the transaction, affects
 neither the accounting profit nor taxable profit or loss and does not give rise to equal taxable and
 deductible temporary differences; and
- in respect of taxable temporary differences associated with investments in subsidiaries, when the timing of the reversal of the temporary differences can be controlled and it is probable that the temporary differences will not reverse in the foreseeable future.

Deferred tax assets are recognised for all deductible temporary differences, and the carryforward of unused tax credits and any unused tax losses. Deferred tax assets are recognised, to the extent that it is probable that taxable profit will be available against which the deductible temporary differences, and the carryforward of unused tax credits and unused tax losses can be utilised, except:

- when the deferred tax asset relating to the deductible temporary differences arises from the initial
 recognition of an asset or liability in a transaction that is not a business combination and, at the time
 of the transaction, affects neither the accounting profit nor taxable profit or loss and does not give
 rise to equal taxable and deductible temporary differences; and
- in respect of deductible temporary differences associated with investments in subsidiaries, deferred tax assets are only recognised to the extent that it is probable that the temporary differences will reverse in the foreseeable future and taxable profit will be available against which the temporary differences can be utilised.

The carrying amount of deferred tax assets is reviewed at the end of each reporting period and reduced to the extent that it is no longer probable that sufficient taxable profit will be available to allow all or part of the deferred tax asset to be utilised. Unrecognised deferred tax assets are reassessed at the end of each reporting period and are recognised to the extent that it has become probable that sufficient taxable profit will be available to allow all or part of the deferred tax asset to be recovered.

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured at the tax rates that are expected to apply to the period when the asset is realised or the liability is settled, based on tax rates (and tax laws) that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the end of the reporting period.

Deferred tax assets and deferred tax liabilities are offset if and only if the Group has a legally enforceable right to set off current tax assets and current tax liabilities and the deferred taxes assets and deferred tax liabilities relate to income taxes levied by the same taxation authority on either the same taxable entity or different taxable entities which intend either to settle current tax liabilities and assets on a net basis, or to realise the assets and settle the liabilities simultaneously, in each future period in which significant amounts of deferred tax liabilities or assets are expected to be settled or recovered.

31 December 2023

2. ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

2.4 Material accounting policies (Continued)

Government grants

Government grants are recognised at their fair value where there is reasonable assurance that the grant will be received and all attaching conditions will be complied with. When the grant relates to an expense item, it is recognised as income on a systematic basis over the periods that the costs, for which it is intended to compensate, are expensed.

Revenue recognition

Revenue from contracts with customers

Revenue from contracts with customers is recognised when control of goods or services is transferred to the customers at an amount that reflects the consideration to which the Group expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods or services.

When the consideration in a contract includes a variable amount, the amount of consideration is estimated to which the Group will be entitled in exchange for transferring the goods or services to the customer. The variable consideration is estimated at contract inception and constrained until it is highly probable that a significant revenue reversal in the amount of cumulative revenue recognised will not occur when the associated uncertainty with the variable consideration is subsequently resolved.

When the contract contains a financing component which provides the customer with a significant benefit of financing the transfer of goods or services to the customer for more than one year, revenue is measured at the present value of the amount receivable, discounted using the discount rate that would be reflected in a separate financing transaction between the Group and the customer at contract inception. When the contract contains a financing component which provides the Group with a significant financial benefit for more than one year, revenue recognised under the contract includes the interest expense accreted on the contract liability under the effective interest method. For a contract where the period between the payment by the customer and the transfer of the promised goods or services is one year or less, the transaction price is not adjusted for the effects of a significant financing component, using the practical expedient in HKFRS 15.

(a) Sale of food products

Revenue from the sale of food products is recognised at the point in time when control of the asset is transferred to the customer, generally on delivery of the food products.

Some contracts for the sale of food products provide customers with rights of return and volume rebates, giving rise to variable consideration.

31 December 2023

2. ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

2.4 Material accounting policies (Continued)

Revenue recognition (Continued)

Revenue from contracts with customers (Continued)

(a) Sale of food products (Continued)

(i) Rights of return

For contracts which provide a customer with a right to return the goods within a specified period, the expected value method is used to estimate the goods that will not be returned because this method best predicts the amount of variable consideration to which the Group will be entitled. The requirements in HKFRS 15 on constraining estimates of variable consideration are applied in order to determine the amount of variable consideration that can be included in the transaction price. For goods that are expected to be returned, instead of revenue, a refund liability is recognised. A right-of-return asset (and the corresponding adjustment to cost of inventories consumed) is also recognised for the right to recover products from a customer.

(ii) Volume rebates

Retrospective volume rebates may be provided to certain customers once the quantity of products purchased during the period exceeds a threshold specified in the contract. Rebates are offset against amounts payable by the customer. To estimate the variable consideration for the expected future rebates, the most likely amount method is used for contracts with a single-volume threshold and the expected value method for contracts with more than one volume threshold. The selected method that best predicts the amount of variable consideration is primarily driven by the number of volume thresholds contained in the contract. The requirements on constraining estimates of variable consideration are applied and a refund liability for the expected future rebates is recognised.

(b) Provision of transportation services

Revenue from the provision of transportation services is recognised over the scheduled period when the transportation services are rendered.

(c) Restaurant operation

Revenue from restaurant operation is recognised at the point in time (i) when the catering services to the customers are completed; or (ii) when control of the assets is transferred to the customer, generally on delivery of the food.

Other income

Interest income is recognised on an accrual basis using the effective interest method by applying the rate that exactly discounts the estimated future cash receipts over the expected life of the financial instrument or a shorter period, when appropriate, to the net carrying amount of the financial asset.

31 December 2023

2. ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

2.4 Material accounting policies (Continued)

Right-of-return assets

A right-of-return asset is recognised for the right to recover the goods expected to be returned by customers. The asset is measured at the former carrying amount of the goods to be returned, less any expected costs to recover the goods and any potential decreases in the value of the returned goods. The Group updates the measurement of the asset for any revisions to the expected level of returns and any additional decreases in the value of the returned goods.

Refund liabilities

A refund liability is recognised for the obligation to refund some or all of the consideration received (or receivable) from a customer and is measured at the amount the Group ultimately expects it will have to return to the customer. The Group updates its estimates of refund liabilities (and the corresponding change in the transaction price) at the end of each reporting period.

Share-based payments

The Company operates a share option scheme. Employees (including directors) of the Group receive remuneration in the form of share-based payments, whereby employees render services in exchange for equity instruments ("Equity-Settled Transactions").

The cost of Equity-Settled Transactions with employees is measured by reference to the fair value at the date at which they are granted. The fair value is determined by an external valuer using a binomial model.

The cost of Equity-Settled Transactions is recognised in employee benefit expenses, together with a corresponding increase in equity, over the period in which the performance and/or service conditions are fulfilled. The cumulative expense recognised for Equity-Settled Transactions at the end of each reporting period until the vesting date reflects the extent to which the vesting period has expired and the Group's best estimate of the number of equity instruments that will ultimately vest. The charge or credit to the statement of profit or loss for a period represents the movement in the cumulative expense recognised as at the beginning and end of that period.

Service and non-market performance conditions are not taken into account when determining the grant date fair value of awards, but the likelihood of the conditions being met is assessed as part of the Group's best estimate of the number of equity instruments that will ultimately vest. Market performance conditions are reflected within the grant date fair value. Any other conditions attached to an award, but without an associated service requirement, are considered to be non-vesting conditions. Non-vesting conditions are reflected in the fair value of an award and lead to an immediate expensing of an award unless there are also service and/or performance conditions.

31 December 2023

2. ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

2.4 Material accounting policies (Continued)

Share-based payments (Continued)

For awards that do not ultimately vest because non-market performance and/or service conditions have not been met, no expense is recognised. Where awards include a market or non-vesting condition, the transactions are treated as vesting irrespective of whether the market or non-vesting condition is satisfied, provided that all other performance and/or service conditions are satisfied.

Where the terms of an equity-settled award are modified, as a minimum an expense is recognised as if the terms had not been modified, if the original terms of the award are met. In addition, an expense is recognised for any modification that increases the total fair value of the share-based payments, or is otherwise beneficial to the employee as measured at the date of modification. Where an equity-settled award is cancelled, it is treated as if it had vested on the date of cancellation, and any expense not yet recognised for the award is recognised immediately.

The dilutive effect of outstanding options is reflected as additional share dilution in the computation of earnings per share.

Other employee benefits

Pension scheme

The Group operates a defined contribution Mandatory Provident Fund retirement benefit scheme (the "MPF Scheme") under the Mandatory Provident Fund Schemes Ordinance for all of its employees. Contributions are made based on a percentage of these employees' basic salaries and are charged to the statement of profit or loss as they become payable in accordance with the rules of the MPF Scheme. The assets of the MPF Scheme are held separately from those of the Group in an independently administered fund. The Group's employer contributions vest fully with the employees when contributed into the MPF Scheme.

31 December 2023

2. ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

2.4 Material accounting policies (Continued)

Foreign currencies

These financial statements are presented in Hong Kong dollars, which is the Company's functional currency. Each entity in the Group determines its own functional currency and items included in the financial statements of each entity are measured using that functional currency. Foreign currency transactions recorded by the entities in the Group are initially recorded using their respective functional currency rates prevailing at the dates of the transactions. Monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are translated at the functional currency rates of exchange ruling at the end of the reporting period. Differences arising on settlement or translation of monetary items are recognised in the statement of profit or loss.

Non-monetary items that are measured in terms of historical cost in a foreign currency are translated using the exchange rates at the dates of the initial transactions. Non-monetary items measured at fair value in a foreign currency are translated using the exchange rates at the date when the fair value was measured. The gain or loss arising on translation of a non-monetary item measured at fair value is treated in line with the recognition of the gain or loss on change in fair value of the item (i.e., translation difference on the item whose fair value gain or loss is recognised in other comprehensive income or profit or loss, respectively).

In determining the exchange rate on initial recognition of the related asset, expense or income on the derecognition of a non-monetary asset or non-monetary liability relating to an advance consideration, the date of initial transaction is the date on which the Group initially recognises the non-monetary asset or non-monetary liability arising from the advance consideration. If there are multiple payments or receipts in advance, the Group determines the transaction date for each payment or receipt of the advance consideration.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING JUDGEMENTS AND ESTIMATES

The preparation of the Group's financial statements requires management to make judgements, estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of revenues, expenses, assets and liabilities, and their accompanying disclosures, and the disclosure of contingent liabilities. Uncertainty about these assumptions and estimates could result in outcomes that could require a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of the assets or liabilities affected in the future.

31 December 2023

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING JUDGEMENTS AND ESTIMATES (Continued)

Judgements

In the process of applying the Group's accounting policies, management has made the following judgements, apart from those involving estimations, which have the most significant effect on the amounts recognised in the financial statements:

Significant judgement in determining the lease term of contracts with renewal options

The Group has several lease contracts that include extension and termination options. The Group applies judgement in evaluating whether or not to exercise the option to renew or terminate the lease. That is, it considers all relevant factors that create an economic incentive for it to exercise either the renewal or termination. After the commencement date, the Group reassesses the lease term if there is a significant event or change in circumstances that is within its control and affects its ability to exercise or not to exercise the option to renew or to terminate the lease (e.g., construction of significant leasehold improvements or significant customisation to the leased asset).

The Group includes the renewal period as part of the lease term for leases of buildings due to the significance of these assets to its operations. The leases have a short non-cancellable period (i.e., three years) and there will be a significant negative effect on production if a replacement is not readily available.

Estimation uncertainty

The key assumptions concerning the future and other key sources of estimation uncertainty at the end of the reporting period, that have a significant risk of causing a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities within the next financial year, are described below.

Measurement of fair value of leasehold land and buildings

In the absence of current prices in an active market for similar properties, the Group considers information from a variety of sources, including:

- (a) reference to independent valuation;
- (b) current prices in an active market for properties of a different nature, condition or location, adjusted to reflect those differences; and
- (c) recent prices of similar properties on less active markets, with adjustments to reflect any changes in economic conditions since the dates of the transactions that occurred at those prices.

Further details, including the key assumptions used for fair value measurement, are given in notes 14 and 15 to the financial statements.

31 December 2023

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING JUDGEMENTS AND ESTIMATES (Continued)

Estimation uncertainty (Continued)

Provision for expected credit losses on trade receivables

The Group uses a provision matrix to calculate ECLs for trade receivables. The provision rates are based on days past due for groupings of various customer segments that have similar loss patterns (i.e., by customer type).

The provision matrix is initially based on the Group's historical observed default rates. The Group will calibrate the matrix to adjust the historical credit loss experience with forward-looking information. At each reporting date, the historical observed default rates are updated and changes in the forward-looking estimates are analysed.

The assessment of the correlation among historical observed default rates, forecast economic conditions and ECLs is a significant estimate. The amount of ECLs is sensitive to changes in circumstances and forecast economic conditions. The Group's historical credit loss experience and forecast of economic conditions may also not be representative of a customer's actual default in the future. The information about the ECLs on the Group's trade receivables is disclosed in note 18 to the financial statements.

Impairment of property, plant and equipment and right-of-use assets

The Group assesses whether there are any indicators of impairment for all non-financial assets at the end of each reporting period. Non-financial assets are tested for impairment when there are indicators that the carrying amounts may not be recoverable. An impairment exists when the carrying value of an asset or a cash-generating unit exceeds its recoverable amount, which is the higher of its fair value less costs of disposal and its value in use. The calculation of the fair value less costs of disposal is based on available data from binding sales transactions in an arm's length transaction of similar assets or observable market prices less incremental costs for disposing of the asset. When value in use calculations are undertaken, management estimates the expected future cash flows from the asset or cash-generating unit based on assumptions, as well as the overall market and economic conditions and chooses a suitable discount rate in a similar industry in order to calculate the present value of those cash flows.

31 December 2023

4. SEGMENT INFORMATION

For management purposes, the Group is organised into business units based on their products and services and has two reportable operating segments as follows:

- (a) processing and trading of food products (which includes the transportation services); and
- (b) restaurant operation.

Management monitors the results of the Group's operating segments separately for the purpose of making decisions about resource allocation and performance assessment. Segment performance is evaluated based on reportable segment results, which is a measure of adjusted loss before tax. The adjusted loss before tax is measured consistently with the Group's loss before tax except that interest income and non-lease-related finance costs are excluded from such measurement.

Segment assets exclude cash and cash equivalents as these assets are managed on group basis.

Segment liabilities exclude interest-bearing bank borrowings (other than bank overdrafts) as the liabilities are managed on group basis.

Intersegment sales and transfers are transacted with reference to the selling prices used for sales made to third parties at the then prevailing market prices.

31 December 2023

4. **SEGMENT INFORMATION** (Continued)

(a) Operating segment information

The following tables present revenue, loss and certain asset, liability and expenditure information for the Group's operating segments for the years ended 31 December 2023 and 2022.

Segment revenue

Processing and trading of food products (which includes the

	transportati	on services)	Restaurant	aurant operation		Total	
	2023	2022	2023	2022	2023	2022	
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	
Segment revenue (note 5)							
Sales to external customers	79,073	67,242	29,310	26,057	108,383	93,299	
Intersegment sales	2,254	2,561	-	_	2,254	2,561	
Total segment revenue	81,327	69,803	29,310	26,057	110,637	95,860	
Reconciliation:							
Elimination of intersegment sales					(2,254)	(2,561)	
Revenue					108,383	93,299	
Segment results	(4,581)	(9,151)	1,421	(5,853)	(3,160)	(15,004)	
Interest income Finance costs (other than interest					289	116	
on leases liabilities)					(104)	(71)	
Loss before tax					(2,975)	(14,959)	
Income tax credit/(expense)					(129)	1,396	
Loss for the year					(3,104)	(13,563)	

31 December 2023

4. **SEGMENT INFORMATION** (Continued)

(a) Operating segment information (Continued)

Segment assets/liabilities

Processing and trading of food products (which includes the

	transportation services) Restaurar		Restaurant	nt operation To		tal
	2023 HK\$'000	2022 HK\$'000	2023 HK\$'000	2022 HK\$'000	2023 HK\$'000	2022 HK\$'000
Segment assets	115,472	113,518	4,826	11,970	120,298	125,488
Reconciliation:						
Elimination of intersegment receivables					(9,953)	(8,945)
Corporate and other unallocated assets					10,283	15,601
Total assets					120,628	132,144
Segment liabilities	18,562	18,293	22,608	30,020	41,170	48,313
Reconciliation:						
Elimination of intersegment payables					(9,953)	(8,945)
Corporate and other unallocated liabilities					2,555	2,900
Total liabilities					33,772	42,268
Other segment information:						
Depreciation of items of property,						
plant and equipment	2,245	1,450	801	3,026	3,046	4,476
Depreciation of right-of-use assets	3,304	3,655	1,460	3,095	4,764	6,750
Impairment of property, plant		25	001	2.517	001	2.542
and equipment Impairment of right-of-use assets	_	25 189	801	2,517 3,119	801	2,542 3,308
Impairment/(reversal of	_	109	_	3,119	_	3,300
impairment) of trade						
receivables, net	28	(250)	_	_	28	(250)
Gain on disposal of items of		(== =)				(,
property, plant and equipment	_	(630)	_	-	_	(630)
Gain on lease modification	_		(1,265)	_	(1,265)	
Additions of property, plant and						
equipment	136	1,752	-	-	136	1,752

31 December 2023

4. **SEGMENT INFORMATION** (Continued)

(b) Geographical information

Since all of the Group's revenue from external customers is generated from businesses conducted in Hong Kong and all of the Group's non-current assets are located in Hong Kong, no further analysis on the geographical information thereof is presented.

(c) Information about major customers

	2023 HK\$'000	2022 HK\$'000
Processing and trading of food products segment (which includes the transportation services)		
Customer A	30,640	17,212

5. REVENUE

An analysis of revenue is as follows:

	2023	2022
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Revenue from contracts with customers	108,383	93,299

31 December 2023

5. **REVENUE** (Continued)

Revenue from contracts with customers

(a) Disaggregated revenue information

Processing and trading of food products (which includes the

(which includes the						
Segments	transportati	on services)	Restaurant	operation	То	tal
	2023	2022	2023	2022	2023	2022
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Types of goods or services						
Sales of food products	78,992	66,908	_	_	78,992	66,908
Income from the provision of						
transportation services	81	334	-	-	81	334
Income from the operation of						
restaurants	-	-	29,310	26,057	29,310	26,057
Total revenue from contracts						
with customers	79,073	67,242	29,310	26,057	108,383	93,299
Timing of revenue recognition						
Goods transferred at a point in						
time	78,992	66,908	29,310	26,057	108,302	92,965
Services transferred over time	81	334	_	_	81	334
Total revenue from contracts						<i>(</i> -
with customers	79,073	67,242	29,310	26,057	108,383	93,299

(b) Performance obligations

Information about the Group's performance obligations is summarised below:

Sale of food products

The Group sells goods to wholesalers and individual retailers. The performance obligation is satisfied upon delivery of the products and payment is generally due within 30 to 45 days from delivery. Some contracts provide customers with a right of return and volume rebates which give rise to variable consideration subject to constraint.

Restaurant operation

The performance obligation for restaurant operation is satisfied upon (i) completion of the services; or (ii) delivery of the food. Payment is generally due immediately or within 30 days from delivery.

Provision of transportation services

The performance obligation is satisfied over time as services are rendered and payment is generally due within 30 to 45 days from the date of billing.

31 December 2023

6. OTHER INCOME AND GAINS

	2023 HK\$'000	2022 HK\$'000
Bank interest income	289	116
Storage and handling income	156	107
Gain on disposal of items of property, plant and equipment	_	630
Government grants and subsidies (Note)	_	2,746
Gain on lease modification	1,265	_
Others	75	162
Total	1,785	3,761

Note: Government grants and subsidies during the year ended 31 December 2022 included the subsidies granted by the Hong Kong Government under the Anti-epidemic Fund and Employment Support Scheme of HK\$2,746,000. As at the end of the reporting periods, there were no unfulfilled conditions or contingencies attaching to the government grants and subsidies that had been recognised by the Group.

7. FINANCE COSTS

	2023 HK\$'000	2022 HK\$'000
Interest on bank loans and overdrafts Interest on lease liabilities	104 335	71 482
Total	439	553

31 December 2023

8. LOSS BEFORE TAX

The Group's loss before tax is arrived at after charging/(crediting):

	2023 HK\$'000	2022 HK\$'000
Cost of inventories consumed	58,262	49,461
Depreciation of property, plant and equipment Depreciation of right-of-use assets	3,046 4,764	4,476 6,750
Total depreciation	7,810	11,226
Other related expenses Covid-19-related rent concessions from lessors	1,466	1,325 (26)
Total rental and related expenses	1,466	1,299
Directors' remuneration (note 9) Employee benefit expenses (excluding directors' remuneration (note 9)):	4,500	4,500
Salaries, wages and other benefits Pension scheme contributions (defined contribution scheme)*	21,838 943	20,721 923
Total employee benefit expenses	27,281	26,144
Auditor's remuneration# Professional fee# Insurance#	1,295 1,203 909	1,260 1,192 929
Repairing and maintenance# Cleaning#	1,332 1,329	1,574 1,156
Impairment/(reversal of impairment) of trade receivables, net# (note 18) Impairment of property, plant and equipment (note 14(b))	28 801	(250) 2,542
Impairment of right-of-use assets (note 15(a)) Gain on disposal of items of property, plant and equipment	-	3,308 (630)

[#] These balances are included in "Other operating expenses, net" in the consolidated statement of profit or loss.

^{*} There are no forfeited contributions that may be used by the Group as the employer to reduce the existing level of contributions.

31 December 2023

9. DIRECTORS' AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE'S REMUNERATION

Directors' and chief executive's remuneration for the year, disclosed pursuant to the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on GEM ("GEM Listing Rules"), section 383(1)(a), (b), (c) and (f) of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance and Part 2 of the Companies (Disclosure of Information about Benefits of Directors) Regulation, is as follows:

	2023 HK\$'000	2022 HK\$'000
Fees	720	720
Other emoluments: Salaries, allowances and benefits in kind Pension scheme contributions	3,744 36	3,744 36
Subtotal	3,780	3,780
Total fee and other emoluments	4,500	4,500

Name of director	Fees HK\$'000	Salaries, allowances and benefits in kind HK\$'000	Pension scheme contributions HK\$'000	Total HK\$'000
Year ended 31 December 2023				
Executive directors		1 440		1 440
Mr. Lai King Wah <i>(Chairman)</i> Mr. Lai Ho Yin Eldon	_	1,440	_	1,440
(Chief executive officer)	_	1,404	18	1,422
Mr. Ho Timothy Kin Wah		900	18	918
Wii. 110 Tilliouty Kiii Wali		900	10	710
Subtotal	_	3,744	36	3,780
Non-executive directors				
Mr. Yu Ting Hei	120	_	_	120
Ms. Ou Honglian	120	_	_	120
Mr. Wong Wang Leong	120	_	-	120
Subtotal	360	-	-	360
Independent non-executive directors Mr. Chau Chun Wai	120			120
Mr. Lam Lai Kiu Kelvin	120	_	_	120
Mr. Lo Sun Tong	120	-	-	120
Subtotal	360	-	-	360
Total	720	3,744	36	4,500

31 December 2023

9. DIRECTORS' AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE'S REMUNERATION (Continued)

Name of director	Fees	Salaries, allowances and benefits in kind	Pension scheme contributions	Total
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Year ended 31 December 2022				
Executive directors				
Mr. Lai King Wah <i>(Chairman)</i> Mr. Lai Ho Yin Eldon	_	1,440	_	1,440
(Chief executive officer)	_	1,404	18	1,422
Mr. Ho Timothy Kin Wah	_	900	18	918
Subtotal	_	3,744	36	3,780
Non-executive directors				
Mr. Yu Ting Hei	120	_	_	120
Ms. Ou Honglian	120	_	_	120
Mr. Wong Wang Leong	120			120
Subtotal	360	_	_	360
Independent non-executive directors				
Mr. Chau Chun Wai	120	_	_	120
Mr. Lam Lai Kiu Kelvin	120	_	_	120
Mr. Lo Sun Tong	120			120
Subtotal	360			360
Total	720	3,744	36	4,500

There was no arrangement under which a director or the chief executive waived or agreed to waive any remuneration during the year.

31 December 2023

10. FIVE HIGHEST PAID EMPLOYEES

The five highest paid employees during the year included three directors (2022: three directors), and details of whose remuneration are set out in note 9 above.

Details of the remuneration for the year of the remaining two (2022: two) highest paid employees who are neither a director nor chief executive of the Company are as follows:

	2023 HK\$'000	2022 HK\$'000
Salaries, allowances and benefits in kind	1,162	1,186
Performance related bonuses	300	150
Pension scheme contributions	36	36
Total	1,498	1,372

The number of non-director and non-chief executive highest paid employees whose remuneration fell within the following band is as follows:

Number of employees

	2023	2022
Nil to HK\$1,000,000	2	2

31 December 2023

11. INCOME TAX

Hong Kong profits tax has been provided at the rate of 16.5% (2022: 16.5%) on the estimated assessable profits arising in Hong Kong during the year, except for one subsidiary of the Group which is a qualifying entity under the two-tiered profits tax rates regime. The first HK\$2,000,000 (2022: HK\$2,000,000) of assessable profits of this subsidiary are taxed at 8.25% (2022: 8.25%) and the remaining assessable profits are taxed at 16.5% (2022: 16.5%).

	2023	2022
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Current – Hong Kong		
Overprovision in prior years	_	(10)
Deferred (note 25)	129	(1,386)
Total tax charge/(credit) for the year	129	(1,396)

A reconciliation of the tax expense/(credit) applicable to loss before tax at the statutory tax rate to the tax expense/(credit) at the effective tax rate is as follows:

	2023 HK\$'000	%	2022 HK\$'000	%
Loss before tax	(2,975)		(14,959)	
Tax at the statutory tax rate	(491)	16.5	(2,468)	16.5
Lower tax rate enacted by local authority Adjustments in respect of current tax	(155)	5.2	(112)	0.7
of prior periods	_	-	(10)	_
Income not subject to tax	(49)	1.6	(459)	3.1
Expenses not deductible for tax	268	(9.0)	1,470	(9.8)
Tax losses utilised from previous				
periods	(290)	9.8	_	<u></u>
Tax losses not recognised	622	(20.9)	1,161	(7.8)
Others	224	(7.5)	(978)	6.5
Tax charge/(credit) at the Group's effective rate	129	(4.2)	(1 204)	9.3
enective rate	129	(4.3)	(1,396)	9.5

31 December 2023

12. DIVIDEND

The board of directors of the Company does not recommend the payment of a final dividend for the year ended 31 December 2023 (2022: Nil).

13. LOSS PER SHARE ATTRIBUTABLE TO OWNERS OF THE COMPANY

The calculation of basic loss per share attributable to owners of the Company is based on the following data:

	2023	2022
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Loss		
Loss attributable to owners of the Company used in the basic		
loss per share calculation	(3,199)	(9,580)

	Number	Number of shares		
	2023	2022		
Shares				
Weighted average number of ordinary shares in issue during				
the year used in the basic loss per share calculation ('000)	1,400,000	1,400,000		
Loss per share				
Basic (HK cents)	(0.23)	(0.68)		

No adjustment has been made to the basic loss per share amounts presented for the years ended 31 December 2023 and 2022 in respect of a dilution as the Group had no potentially dilutive ordinary shares in issue during the years ended 31 December 2023 and 2022.

31 December 2023

14. PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT

	Buildings HK\$'000	Leasehold improvements HK\$'000	Furniture and fixtures HK\$'000	Machinery and equipment HK\$'000	Motor vehicles HK\$'000	Total HK\$'000
31 December 2023						
Cost or valuation:						
At 1 January 2023	21,550	33,973	2,147	7,222	3,175	68,067
Additions	-	125	2	9	-	136
Surplus on revaluation	2,382	-	-	-	-	2,382
Write-back on revaluation	(862)	_	_	_	_	(862)
At 31 December 2023	23,070	34,098	2,149	7,231	3,175	69,723
Accumulated depreciation and impairment:						
At 1 January 2023 Depreciation charged	-	29,496	1,924	5,118	3,175	39,713
during the year (note 8) Impairment provided	862	1,694	90	400	-	3,046
during the year (note 8)	-	801	-	-	-	801
Write-back on revaluation	(862)	_	_	_	_	(862)
At 31 December 2023	-	31,991	2,014	5,518	3,175	42,698
Net book value:						
At 31 December 2023	23,070	2,107	135	1,713	_	27,025
An analysis of cost or valuation:						
At cost	_	34,098	2,149	7,231	3,175	46,653
At 2023 valuation	23,070	_	_	_	_	23,070
	23,070	34,098	2,149	7,231	3,175	69,723

31 December 2023

14. PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT (Continued)

	Buildings HK\$'000	Leasehold improvements HK\$'000	Furniture and fixtures HK\$'000	Machinery and equipment HK\$'000	Motor vehicles HK\$'000	Total HK\$'000
31 December 2022						
Cost or valuation:	17.760	22.072	2 111	F 507	4 272	(2.722
At 1 January 2022	17,760	33,973	2,111	5,506	4,372	63,722
Additions	_	_	36	1,716	- (4.4.07)	1,752
Disposals	-	_	_	_	(1,197)	(1,197)
Surplus on revaluation	4,473	_	-	_	_	4,473
Write-back on revaluation	(683)			_		(683)
At 31 December 2022	21,550	33,973	2,147	7,222	3,175	68,067
Accumulated depreciation						
and impairment:						
At 1 January 2022	_	25,093	1,252	4,462	3,768	34,575
Depreciation charged		7,11	,		,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	,,,,,
during the year (note 8)	683	2,541	281	367	604	4,476
Impairment provided		2,0		30.		., •
during the year (note 8)	_	1,862	391	289	_	2,542
Disposals	_	1,002	371		(1,197)	(1,197)
Write-back on revaluation	(683)	_		_	(1,157)	(683)
Write-back off revaluation	(003)					(003)
At 31 December 2022	_	29,496	1,924	5,118	3,175	39,713
Net book value:						
At 31 December 2022	21,550	4,477	223	2,104	_	28,354
An analysis of cost or valuation:						
At cost	_	33,973	2,147	7,222	3,175	46,517
At 2022 valuation	21,550	_	_	_	_	21,550
	21,550	33,973	2,147	7,222	3,175	68,067

At 31 December 2023, the Group's buildings held for own use with a net carrying amount of approximately HK\$17,840,000 (2022: HK\$16,670,000) were pledged to secure banking facilities granted to the Group (note 24).

31 December 2023

14. PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT (Continued)

Notes:

(a) Valuation of buildings

At 31 December 2023, the Group's owned buildings in Hong Kong were revalued based on valuations performed by AVISTA Valuation Advisory Limited, independent professionally qualified valuers, at HK\$23,070,000 (2022: HK\$21,550,000). The valuations were based on comparable market transactions and evidence and the adjustments to reflect differences in transaction timing, location and tenure. Revaluation surplus of HK\$2,382,000 (2022: HK\$4,473,000) resulting from the above revaluation was credited to the asset revaluation reserve.

Had such owned buildings been carried at historical cost less accumulated depreciation, their carrying amounts would have been approximately HK\$8,887,000 (2022: HK\$9,441,000) as at 31 December 2023.

Each year, the Group appoints an external valuer to be responsible for the external valuations of the Group's properties. Selection criteria include market knowledge, reputation, independence and whether professional standards are maintained. The Group discusses with the valuer on the valuation assumptions and valuation results when the valuation is performed for financial reporting. There has been no change from the valuation technique used in prior years. In estimating the fair value of the properties, the highest and best use of the properties is their current use.

The fair values of the Group's owned buildings as at 31 December 2023 and 2022 were estimated by using significant unobservable inputs and the fair value measurement was categorised under Level 3. During the year, there were no transfers of fair value measurements between Level 1 and Level 2 and no transfers into or out of Level 3 (2022: Nil).

Reconciliation of fair value measurements categorised within Level 3 of the fair value hierarchy:

	Buildings
	HK\$'000
Carrying amount:	
At 1 January 2022	17,760
Surplus on revaluation	4,473
Depreciation charged during the year	(683)
At 31 December 2022 and 1 January 2023	21,550
Surplus on revaluation	2,382
Depreciation charged during the year	(862)
At 31 December 2023	23,070

31 December 2023

14. PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT (Continued)

Notes: (Continued)

(a) Valuation of buildings (Continued)

Below is a summary of the valuation technique used and the key input to the valuation of properties:

2023

Class of properties	Valuation technique	Significant unobservable input	Range of unobservable input
Hong Kong – Buildings	Market comparable method	Saleable unit rate per square foot*	HK\$1,412
IndustrialLevel 3			

2022

– Level 3

Class of properties	Valuation technique	Significant unobservable input	Range of unobservable input
Hong Kong – Buildings – Industrial	Market comparable method	Saleable unit rate per square foot*	HK\$1,318 to HK\$1,319

^{*} The higher the saleable unit rate per square foot, the higher the value.

(b) Impairment assessment of property, plant and equipment

As at 31 December 2023, the Group's management identified certain processing and trading of food products cash-generating units ("processing and trading of food products CGUs") and restaurant cash-generating units ("restaurant CGUs") which were underperformed during the year and estimated the corresponding recoverable amounts. Based on management's estimates, an impairment loss of HK\$801,000 (2022: HK\$2,542,000), of which nil (2022: HK\$25,000) was for the Group's processing and trading of food products CGUs and HK\$801,000 (2022: HK\$2,517,000) was for the Group's restaurant CGUs, was recognised to write down the carrying amounts of the property, plant and equipment of these CGUs to an aggregate recoverable amount of HK\$12,938,000 as at 31 December 2023. The recoverable amounts of the CGUs are determined based on value in use calculations using cash flow projections based on financial budgets covering a period of the remaining lease terms plus the anticipated renewal period approved by senior management. The pre-tax discount rates applied for the cash flow projection ranged from 10.5% to 14.8% (2022: from 11.6% to 13.9%).

31 December 2023

15. LEASES

The Group as a lessee

The Group has lease contracts of land and buildings used in its operations. Lump sum payments were made upfront to acquire the leased land from the owners with lease periods of 30 to 35 years, and no ongoing payments will be made under the terms of these land leases. Leases of buildings generally have lease terms between 3 and 6 years. Generally, the Group is restricted from assigning and subleasing the leased assets outside the Group. There are several lease contracts that include extension and termination options, which are further discussed below.

(a) Right-of-use assets

The carrying amount of the Group's right-of-use assets and the movements during the year are as follows:

	Leasehold		
	land	Buildings	Total
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
As at 1 January 2022	65,240	15,791	81,031
Deficit on revaluation	(6,781)	_	(6,781)
Depreciation charged (note 8)	(2,509)	(4,241)	(6,750)
Impairment (note 8)	_	(3,308)	(3,308)
As at 31 December 2022 and 1 January 2023 Deficit on revaluation	55,950 (2,282)	8,242 -	64,192 (2,282)
Depreciation charged (note 8)	(2,238)	(2,526)	(4,764)
Lease modification Reassessment of a lease term arising from a	_	253	253
decision not to exercise the extension option	_	(3,543)	(3,543)
As at 31 December 2023	51,430	2,426	53,856

At 31 December 2023, the Group's leasehold land held for own use with a net carrying amount of approximately HK\$39,660,000 (2022: HK\$43,130,000) was pledged to secure banking facilities granted to the Group (note 24).

Valuation of land

At 31 December 2023, the Group's leasehold land in Hong Kong was revalued based on valuations performed by AVISTA Valuation Advisory Limited, independent professionally qualified valuers, at HK\$51,430,000 (2022: HK\$55,950,000). The valuations were based on comparable market transactions and evidence and were considered the adjustments to reflect differences in transaction timing, location and tenure. Revaluation deficit of HK\$2,282,000 (2022: deficit of HK\$6,781,000) resulting from the above revaluation was charged to the asset revaluation reserve.

31 December 2023

15. LEASES (Continued)

The Group as a lessee (Continued)

(a) Right-of-use assets (Continued)

Valuation of land (Continued)

Had such leasehold land been carried at historical cost less accumulated depreciation, their carrying amounts would have been approximately HK\$33,433,000 (2022: HK\$34,681,000) as at 31 December 2023.

Each year, the Group appoints an external valuer to be responsible for the external valuations of the Group's leasehold land. Selection criteria include market knowledge, reputation, independence and whether professional standards are maintained. The Group discusses with the valuer on the valuation assumptions and valuation results when the valuation is performed for financial reporting. There has been no change from the valuation technique used in prior years. In estimating the fair value of the leasehold land, the highest and best use of the leasehold land is their current use.

The fair values of the Group's leasehold land as at 31 December 2023 and 2022 were estimated by using significant unobservable inputs and the fair value measurement was categorised under Level 3. During the year, there were no transfers of fair value measurements between Level 1 and Level 2 and no transfers into or out of Level 3.

المممملة الما

Reconciliation of fair value measurements categorised within Level 3 of the fair value hierarchy:

	Leasehold
	land
	HK\$'000
Carrying amount:	
At 1 January 2022	65,240
Deficit on revaluation	(6,781)
Depreciation charged during the year	(2,509)
At 31 December 2022 and 1 January 2023	55,950
Deficit on revaluation	(2,282)
Depreciation charged during the year	(2,238)
At 31 December 2023	51,430

31 December 2023

15. LEASES (Continued)

The Group as a lessee (Continued)

(a) Right-of-use assets (Continued)

Valuation of land (Continued)

Below is a summary of the valuation technique used and the key input to the valuation of properties:

2023

Class of properties	Valuation technique	Significant unobservable input	Range of unobservable input
Hong Kong – Land	Market comparable method	Saleable unit rate per square foot*	HK\$3,016 to HK\$3,275
IndustrialLevel 3			

2022

Class of properties	Valuation technique	Significant unobservable input	Range of unobservable input
Hong Kong – Land – Industrial – Level 3	Market comparable method	Saleable unit rate per square foot*	HK\$3,290 to HK\$3,536

^{*} The higher the saleable unit rate per square foot, the higher the value.

Impairment assessment of right-of-use assets

As at 31 December 2022, the Group's management identified certain processing and trading of food products CGUs and restaurant CGUs which were underperformed during the year and estimated the corresponding recoverable amounts. Based on these estimates, an impairment loss of HK\$3,308,000, of which HK\$189,000 was for the Group's processing and trading of food products CGUs and HK\$3,119,000 was for the Group's restaurant CGUs, was recognised to write down the carrying amounts of the right-of-use assets of these CGUs to their aggregate recoverable amount of HK\$1,894,000 as at 31 December 2022. The recoverable amounts of the CGUs are determined based on value in use calculations using cash flow projections based on financial budgets covering a period of the remaining lease terms plus the anticipated renewal period approved by senior management. The pre-tax discount rates applied for the cash flow projection ranged from 11.6% to 13.9%.

31 December 2023

15. LEASES (Continued)

The Group as a lessee (Continued)

(b) Lease liabilities

The carrying amount of lease liabilities and the movements during the year are as follows:

	2023	2022
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Carrying amount at 1 January	17,917	23,985
Accretion of interest recognised during the year	335	482
Covid-19-related rent concessions from lessors	_	(26)
Payments	(6,715)	(6,524)
Lease modification	253	_
Reassessment of a lease term arising from a decision not to exercise		
the extension option	(4,808)	_
Carrying amount at 31 December	6,982	17,917
Analysed into:		
Current portion	4,824	6,330
Non-current portion	2,158	11,587

The maturity analysis of lease liabilities is disclosed in note 33 to the financial statements.

The Group applied the practical expedient to all eligible Covid-19-related rent concessions granted by the lessors during the year ended 31 December 2022.

(c) The amounts recognised in profit or loss in relation to leases are as follows:

	2023	2022
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Interest on lease liabilities	335	482
Depreciation charge on right-of-use assets (note 8)	4,764	6,750
Impairment of right-of-use assets (note 8)	_	3,308
Covid-19-related rent concessions from lessors	_	(26)
Gain on the reassessment of a lease term arising from a decision		
not to exercise the extension option	(1,265)	_
Total amount recognised in profit or loss	3,834	10,514

31 December 2023

15. LEASES (Continued)

The Group as a lessee (Continued)

(d) Extension and termination options

The Group has several lease contracts that include extension and termination options. These options are negotiated by management to provide flexibility in managing the leased-asset portfolio and they are aligned with the Group's business needs. The Group has included extension or termination options in the measurement of the lease obligations when it is reasonably certain to exercise the options.

(e) Variable lease payments

The Group leased properties which contain variable lease payment terms that are based on the Group's turnover generated from restaurants. There are also minimum monthly rental arrangements for these leases. In the current and prior years, no variable lease payments were recognised in profit or loss for these leases.

(f) The total cash outflow for leases is disclosed in note 34(b) to the financial statements.

16. GOODWILL

Goodwill acquired through business combinations had been allocated to the transportation services cash-generating unit ("Transportation services CGU") at HK\$185,000 and to the internet sales and trading of food products cash-generating unit ("Internet sales and trading of food products CGU") at HK\$2,117,000, all of which have been fully impaired in the year ended 31 December 2019.

17. INVENTORIES

	2023	2022
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Food products	5,612	4,302

31 December 2023

18. TRADE RECEIVABLES

	2023	2022
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Trade receivables from:		
Third party customers	15,471	11,934
Related companies	963	360
	16,434	12,294
Impairment	(512)	(484)
Net carrying amount	15,922	11,810

The Group's trading terms with its customers are mainly on credit. The credit period is generally 30 days to 45 days. Each customer has a maximum credit limit. The Group seeks to maintain strict control over its outstanding receivables to minimise the credit risk. Overdue balances are reviewed regularly by senior management. The Group does not hold any collateral or other credit enhancements over its trade receivable balances. Trade receivables are non-interest-bearing.

At 31 December 2023 and 2022, the Group had certain concentrations of credit risk that might arise from the exposure to the Group's total trade receivables as follows:

	2023	2022
Three largest customers	81%	71%
Largest customer	50%	40%

Particulars of the amounts due from a related company included in the trade receivables are as follows:

	2023 HK\$'000	2022 HK\$'000
Yau Heng Frozen Meat & Food Company Limited ("Yau Heng")	963	360

The details of the above related company is set out in note 30(a) to the financial statements.

31 December 2023

18. TRADE RECEIVABLES (Continued)

An ageing analysis of the trade receivables as at the end of the reporting period, based on the invoice date and net of loss allowance, is as follows:

	2023	2022
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Within 1 month	7,364	6,188
1 to 2 months	4,555	2,291
2 to 3 months	2,654	642
Over 3 months	1,349	2,689
Total	15,922	11,810

The movement in the loss allowance for impairment of trade receivables is as follows:

	2023	2022
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
At beginning of year	484	734
Impairment/(reversal of impairment), net (note 8)	28	(250)
At end of year	512	484

An impairment analysis is performed at each reporting date using a provision matrix to measure expected credit losses. The provision rates are based on days past due for groupings of various customer segments with similar loss patterns (i.e., by customer type). The calculation reflects the probability-weighted outcome, the time value of money and reasonable and supportable information that is available at the reporting date about past events, current conditions and forecasts of future economic conditions.

31 December 2023

18. TRADE RECEIVABLES (Continued)

Set out below is the information about the credit risk exposure on the Group's trade receivables using a provision matrix:

As at 31 December 2023

		Past due			
		Less than	1 to 3	Over	
	Current	1 month	months	3 months	Total
Expected credit loss rate	0.98%	1.33%	24.69%	50.00%	3.12%
Gross carrying amount (HK\$'000)	9,996	5,041	1,389	8	16,434
Expected credit losses (HK\$'000)	98	67	343	4	512

As at 31 December 2022

	_		Past due		
	Current	Less than 1 month	1 to 3 months	Over 3 months	Total
Expected credit loss rate	1.21%	5.36%	11.19%	50.00%	3.94%
Gross carrying amount (HK\$'000)	8,179	1,307	2,806	2	12,294
Expected credit losses (HK\$'000)	99	70	314	1	484

19. PREPAYMENTS, DEPOSITS AND OTHER RECEIVABLES

	2023	2022
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Prepayments	2,698	2,561
Deposits	2,929	2,810
Other receivables	70	87
Total	5,697	5,458
Less: Non-current portion	(1,305)	(2,107)
Current portion	4,392	3,351

Deposits and other receivables mainly represent deposits to suppliers and other receivables. The Group estimated the expected credit losses by applying a loss rate approach with reference to the historical loss record of the Group. The loss rate is adjusted to reflect the current conditions and forecasts of future economic conditions, as appropriate. As at 31 December 2023 and 2022, the Group estimated the loss rate of these balances to be minimal and no impairment in respect of these balances was made.

31 December 2023

20. BALANCE WITH A RELATED PARTY

Particulars of the balance with a related company is disclosed as follows:

	2023 HK\$'000	2022 HK\$'000
Due from a related company		
Yau Heng	34	38

The details of the above related company is set out in note 30(a) to the financial statements.

Balance with a related company is non-trade in nature, unsecured, interest-free and repayable on demand.

21. CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS

	2023	2022
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Cash and bank balances	5,283	7,601
Time deposit	5,000	8,000
Total	10,283	15,601

Cash at banks earns interest at floating rates based on daily bank deposit rates. Short term time deposit is made for varying periods of between one day and three months depending on the immediate cash requirements of the Group, and earn interest at the respective short term time deposit rate. The bank balances are deposited with creditworthy banks with no recent history of default.

31 December 2023

22. TRADE AND BILLS PAYABLES

	2023 HK\$'000	2022 HK\$'000
Trade payables to:		
Third party suppliers	3,601	3,475
Related company		
– Guangzhou Ge Yun	183	144
Subtotal	3,784	3,619
Bills payable	1,880	_
Total trade and bills payables	5,664	3,619

An ageing analysis of the trade and bills payables as at the end of the reporting period, based on invoice date, is as follows:

	2023	2022
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Within 1 month	5,629	3,619
1 to 2 months	35	_
Total	5,664	3,619

The trade payables are non-interest-bearing and are normally settled on 30 to 60 days terms.

The bills payable are secured, interest-bearing at 2.95% to 3.83% and repayable within three months.

The details of the above related company are set out in note 30(a) to the financial statements.

31 December 2023

23. OTHER PAYABLES AND ACCRUALS

	2023	2022
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Other payables (note (a))	6,744	6,339
Accrued expenses	3,924	3,778
Refund liabilities	23	194
Provision for reinstatement costs (note (b))	1,180	1,180
Tatal	11 071	11 401
Total	11,871	11,491
Less: Non-current portion	(600)	(1,180)
Current portion	11,271	10,311

Notes:

(a) Included in other payables as at 31 December 2023 were an amount due to a non-controlling shareholder of HK\$68,000 (2022: HK\$112,000) and loans from non-controlling shareholders of HK\$6,500,000 (2022: HK\$6,050,000). These balances are unsecured, interest-free and repayable on demand.

Other payables are non-interest-bearing and have an average term of two months.

(b) The movements in the provision for reinstatement costs during the year are as follows:

		HK\$'000
At 1 January 2022, 31 December 2022 and 1 January 2023		1,180
Addition during the year		
At 31 December 2023		1,180
	2023	2022
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Analysed into:		/• • • • • ·
Current portion	580	4
Non-current portion	600	1,180

Pursuant to the terms of the respective tenancy agreements entered into by the Group, the Group is required to return its leased properties to the conditions as stipulated in the tenancy agreements at the expiration of the corresponding lease term as appropriate. The provision for reinstatement costs was estimated based on certain assumptions and estimates made by the Group's management with reference to historical reinstatement costs and/or other available market information. The estimation basis is reviewed on an ongoing basis and revised where appropriate.

31 December 2023

24. INTEREST-BEARING BANK BORROWINGS

	2023			2022	
	Effective		Effective		
	interest		interest		
	rate		rate		
	(%) Maturity	HK\$'000	(%)	Maturity	HK\$'000
Current					
Bank overdrafts –	1.35 above On	343	_	_	_
secured	prime rate demand				
Bank loan – secured	3.00 below 2024	355	3.00 below	2023	347
	prime rate		prime rate		
Total – current		698			347
Non-current					
Bank loan – secured	3.00 below 2025–2030	2,200	3.00 below	2024–2030	2,553
	prime rate		prime rate		
Total		2,898			2,900

	2023	2022
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Analysed into:		
Bank loan and overdrafts repayable:		
Within one year or on demand	698	347
In the second year	366	357
In the third to fifth years, inclusive	1,171	1,136
Beyond five years	663	1,060
Total	2,898	2,900

The bank loans and overdrafts of the Group are denominated in Hong Kong dollars. They are secured by the mortgages over the Group's leasehold land and owned buildings, which had an aggregate carrying value of HK\$57,500,000 (2022: HK\$59,800,000) (notes 14 and 15).

31 December 2023

25. DEFERRED TAX

The movements in deferred tax liabilities/(assets) during the year are as follows:

	Losses available for offsetting against future taxable profits HK\$'000	Accelerated/ (decelerated) tax depreciation HK\$'000	Revaluation of properties HK\$'000	Others HK\$'000	Total HK\$'000
At 1 January 2022	(900)	150	6,722	(192)	5,780
Deferred tax credited to the statement of profit or loss during the year (note 11) Deferred tax credited to asset revaluation	(1,178)	(89)	-	(119)	(1,386)
reserve during the year	_	_	(381)	_	(381)
At 31 December 2022 and 1 January 2023 Deferred tax charged/(credited) to the statement of profit or loss during	(2,078)	61	6,341	(311)	4,013
the year (note 11)	267	(394)	_	256	129
Deferred tax charged to asset revaluation reserve during the year	_		16	-	16
At 31 December 2023	(1,811)	(333)	6,357	(55)	4,158

The following is an analysis of the deferred tax balances of the Group for financial reporting purposes:

	2023 HK\$'000	2022 HK\$'000
Net deferred tax liabilities recognised in the consolidated statement of financial position	6,357	6,341
Net deferred tax assets recognised in the consolidated statement of financial position	(2,199)	(2,328)
Net deferred tax liabilities	4,158	4,013

31 December 2023

25. DEFERRED TAX (Continued)

As at 31 December 2023, the Group has estimated tax losses arising in Hong Kong of approximately HK\$31,480,000 (2022: HK\$31,082,000) that are available indefinitely for offsetting against its future taxable profits. Deferred tax assets in respect of tax losses arising in Hong Kong of approximately HK\$20,503,000 (2022: HK\$18,489,000) have not been recognised as, in the opinion of the directors, it is not considered probable that future taxable profits will be available against which the tax losses can be utilised.

There are no income tax consequences attaching to the payment of dividends by the Company to its shareholders.

26. SHARE CAPITAL

Details of the authorised and issued and fully paid share capital of the Company are summarised as follows:

	2023	2022
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Authorised:		
10,000,000,000 ordinary shares of HK\$0.01 each	100,000	100,000
Issued and fully paid:		
1,400,000,000 ordinary shares of HK\$0.01 each	14,000	14,000

There were no movements in the Company's issued share capital during the years ended 31 December 2023 and 2022.

27. RESERVES

The amounts of the Group's reserves and the movements therein for the current and prior years are presented in the consolidated statement of changes in equity on pages 55 and 56 of the financial statements.

The merger reserve represented the differences between the nominal value of the shares issued by the Company and the share capital of a subsidiary by the Company pursuant to the group reorganisation completed on 10 February 2017.

The capital reserve represented the capital contributions from the shareholders of the Group in relation to listing expenses reimbursed to the Company during the year ended 31 December 2017.

The asset revaluation reserve comprised the changes in the values of leasehold land and owned buildings arising from revaluation.

31 December 2023

28. PARTLY-OWNED SUBSIDIARY WITH MATERIAL NON-CONTROLLING INTERESTS

Details of the Group's subsidiary that has material non-controlling interests are set out below:

	2023	2022
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Percentage of equity interest held by non-controlling interests:		
Winning Star	40%	40%
Loss for the year allocated to non-controlling interests: Winning Star	(311)	(425)
Accumulated balances of non-controlling interests at the reporting dates: Winning Star	492	803

The following tables illustrate the summarised financial information of the above subsidiary. The amounts disclosed are before any inter-company eliminations:

	Winniı	Winning Star		
	2023	2022		
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000		
Revenue	2,200	3,080		
Total expense	(2,978)	(4,143)		
Loss for the year	(778)	(1,063)		
Total comprehensive loss for the year	(778)	(1,063)		
		7		
Current assets	2,809	3,034		
Non-current assets	3	3		
Current liabilities	(1,582)	(1,029)		
Non-current liabilities	_	4		
Net cash flows from operating activities	733	301		
Net cash flows used in investing activities	_	(3)		
Net cash flows used in financing activities	(685)	(723)		
Net increase/(decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	48	(425)		

31 December 2023

29. CONTINGENT LIABILITIES

At the end of the reporting period, the Group had no significant contingent liabilities.

30. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

(a) The directors are of the view that the following persons and entities were related parties that had material transactions or balances with the Group during the year:

Name of the related party	Relationship with the Group
Ms. leong Sok leng ("Ms. leong")	Mother of Mr. Yu Ting Hei ("Mr. Yu"). Mr. Yu is a director of the Company and a shareholder of Keyview Ventures.
Yau Heng	Mr. Yu, a director of the Company and a shareholder of Keyview Ventures, and his family members including Ms. leong are beneficial shareholders of Yau Heng.
Winning Futures	Ms. leong, mother of Mr. Yu, is a beneficial and controlling shareholder of Winning Futures.
lao Ip	Mr. Yu and his family members are beneficial shareholders of lao lp.
Guangzhou Ge Yun	The spouse of Ms. Ou Honglian ("Ms. Ou") and her family members are beneficial shareholders of Guangzhou Ge Yun. Ms. Ou is a director of the Company and a shareholder of Keyview Ventures.

31 December 2023

30. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS (Continued)

(b) The Group had the following material transactions with related parties during the year:

	2023	2022
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Yau Heng [^]		
Sales of goods	7,394	6,611
Purchases of goods	46	_
Transportation service income	81	73
Guangzhou Ge Yun [^]		
Purchases of goods	2,007	1,440
Consumable expenses	64	50
lao Ip^		
Rental expense (note)	_	_
Winning Futures [^]		
Sales of goods	_	237
Transportation service income	_	2

[^] These related party transactions also constitute connected transactions or continuing connected transactions as defined in Chapter 20 of the GEM Listing Rules.

Note: The Group leased properties from Iao Ip as food factory and warehouse. The monthly lease payables were charged with reference to market rates. Rental deposits of HK\$561,000 (2022: HK\$561,000) paid to Iao Ip were included in the non-current portion of prepayments, deposits and other receivables as at 31 December 2023. Right-of-use assets of HK\$1,502,000 (2022: HK\$2,591,000) and lease liabilities of HK\$3,535,000 (2022: HK\$5,929,000) with respect to the leases were recognised in the consolidated statement of financial position as at 31 December 2023. During the year ended 31 December 2023, depreciation of right-of-use assets of HK\$1,066,000 (2022: HK\$1,146,000), impairment of nil (2022: HK\$191,000) and finance costs on lease liabilities of HK\$111,000 (2022: HK\$166,000) were charged to the consolidated statement of profit or loss.

The transactions with related companies were conducted on terms and conditions mutually agreed between the relevant parties.

31 December 2023

30. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS (Continued)

(c) Compensation of key management personnel of the Group:

	2023 HK\$'000	2022 HK\$'000
Short term employee benefits Post-employment benefits	4,906 300	4,930 150
Total compensation paid to key management personnel	5,206	5,080

Further details of directors' remuneration are included in note 9 to the financial statements.

31. SHARE OPTION SCHEME

The Company operates a share option scheme (the "Scheme") for the purpose of providing incentives and rewards to eligible participants for their contribution to the Group and/to enable the Group to recruit and retain high-calibre employees and attract human resources that are valuable to the Group. Eligible participants of the Scheme include the Company's directors, including independent non-executive directors, other employees of the Group, suppliers of goods or services to the Group, customers of the Group, the Company's shareholders, and any non-controlling shareholder in the Company's subsidiaries. The Scheme became effective on 5 June 2017 and, unless otherwise cancelled or amended, will remain in force for 10 years from that date.

The maximum number of unexercised share options currently permitted to be granted under the Scheme is an amount equivalent, upon their exercise, to 10% of the shares of the Company in issue at any time. The maximum number of shares issuable under share options to each eligible participant in the Scheme within any 12-month period is limited to 1% of the shares of the Company in issue at any time. Any further grant of share options in excess of this limit is subject to shareholders' approval in a general meeting.

Share options granted to a director, chief executive or substantial shareholder of the Company, or to any of their associates, are subject to approval in advance by the independent non-executive directors. In addition, any share options granted to a substantial shareholder or an independent non-executive director of the Company, or to any of their associates, in excess of 0.1% of the shares of the Company in issue at any time or with an aggregate value (based on the price of the Company's shares at the date of grant) in excess of HK\$5 million, within any 12-month period, are subject to shareholders' approval in advance in a general meeting.

The offer of a grant of share options may be accepted within 21 days from the date of offer, upon payment of a nominal consideration of HK\$1 in total by the grantee. The exercise period of the share options granted is determinable by the directors, and such period shall not be more than ten years from the date of offer of the share options and the directors may at their discretion determine the minimum period for which the share options have to be held before the exercise of the share options.

31 December 2023

31. SHARE OPTION SCHEME (Continued)

The exercise price of share options is determinable by the directors, but may not be less than the higher of (i) the closing price of the shares as stated in the Stock Exchange's daily quotation sheet on the date of the grant of the share option, which must be a trading day; (ii) the average of the closing prices of the shares as stated in the Stock Exchange's daily quotation sheets for the five trading days immediately preceding the date of the grant of the share option; and (iii) the nominal value of a share.

There are no cash settlement alternatives. The Group does not have a past practice of cash settlement for these share options. The Group accounts for the Scheme as an equity-settled plan.

Share options do not confer rights on the holders to dividends or to vote at shareholders' meetings.

No share options have been granted by the Company under the Scheme since its adoption and as such, no options have been exercised, lapsed or cancelled as at 31 December 2023 and 2022. There were no outstanding share options under the Scheme as at 31 December 2023 and 2022.

32. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS BY CATEGORY

The carrying amounts of each of the categories of financial instruments as at the end of the reporting period are as follows:

Financial assets

Financial	assets at
amortis	sed cost

	2023	2022
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Trade receivables	15,922	11,810
Financial assets included in prepayments, deposits and		
other receivables	2,999	2,897
Due from a related party	34	38
Cash and cash equivalents	10,283	15,601
Total	29,238	30,346

31 December 2023

32. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS BY CATEGORY (Continued)

Financial liabilities

Financial liabilities at amortised cost

	2023 HK\$'000	2022 HK\$'000
Trade and bills payables	5,664	3,619
Financial liabilities included in other payables and accruals	8,541	8,278
Lease liabilities	6,982	17,917
Interest-bearing bank borrowings	2,898	2,900
Total	24,085	32,714

33. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES

The Group's principal financial instruments comprise cash and cash equivalents and interest-bearing bank borrowings. The Group has various other financial assets and liabilities such as trade receivables, trade and bills payables, financial assets included in prepayments, deposits and other receivables, financial liabilities included in other payables and accruals, lease liabilities and balances with related companies, which arise directly from its operations.

The main risks arising from the Group's financial instruments are credit risk and liquidity risk. The board of directors review and agree policies for managing each of these risks and they are summarised below.

31 December 2023

33. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES (Continued)

Credit risk

Receivable balances are monitored on an ongoing basis and the Group's exposure to bad debts is not significant.

Maximum exposure and year-end staging

The tables below show the credit quality and the maximum exposure to credit risk based on the Group's credit policy, which is mainly based on past due information unless other information is available without undue cost or effort, and year-end staging classification as at 31 December. The amounts presented are gross carrying amounts for financial assets.

As at 31 December 2023

	12-month ECLs	L	ifetime ECLs		
	Stage 1 HK\$'000	Stage 2 HK\$'000	Stage 3 HK\$'000	Simplified approach HK\$'000	Total HK\$'000
Trade receivables* Financial assets included in prepayments, deposits and other	-	-	-	16,434	16,434
receivables – Normal**	2,999	_	_	_	2,999
Due from a related party – Normal** Cash and cash equivalents – Not yet	34	_	-	-	34
past due	10,283	_	_	_	10,283
Total	13,316	_	_	16,434	29,750

31 December 2023

33. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES (Continued)

Credit risk (Continued)

Maximum exposure and year-end staging (Continued)

As at 31 December 2022

	12-month				
	ECLs	I	Lifetime ECLs		
				Simplified	
	Stage 1	Stage 2	Stage 3	approach	Total
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Trade receivables*	_	_	_	12,294	12,294
Financial assets included in prepayments, deposits and other					
receivables – Normal**	2,897	_	_	_	2,897
Due from related parties – Normal** Cash and cash equivalents – Not yet	38	_	_	_	38
past due	15,601	_	_	_	15,601
Total	18,536		_	12,294	30,830

^{*} For trade receivables to which the Group applies the simplified approach for impairment, information based on the provision matrix is disclosed in note 18 to the financial statements.

^{**} The credit quality of the financial assets included in prepayments, deposits and other receivables and amounts due from related parties are considered to be "normal" when they are not past due and there is no information indicating that the financial assets had a significant increase in credit risk since initial recognition. Otherwise, the credit quality of the financial assets is considered to be "doubtful".

31 December 2023

33. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES (Continued)

Liquidity risk

In order to manage liquidity risk, the Group monitors and maintains a level of cash and cash equivalents deemed adequate by management to finance the Group's operations and mitigate the effects of fluctuations in cash flows. The Group regularly reviews its major funding positions to ensure it has adequate financial resources in meeting its financial obligations.

The maturity profile of the Group's financial liabilities as at the end of the reporting period, based on the contractual undiscounted payments, is as follows:

	Within			
	1 year or	1 to 5	Over	
	on demand	years	5 years	Total
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
2023				
Trade and bills payables	5,664	-	_	5,664
Financial liabilities included in other				
payables and accruals	8,541	_	_	8,541
Lease liabilities	4,939	2,179	_	7,118
Interest-bearing bank borrowings	773	1,720	681	3,174
Total	19,917	3,899	681	24,497
	Within			
	1 year or	1 to 5	Over	
	on demand	years	5 years	Total
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
2022				
Trade payables	3,619	_	_	3,619
Financial liabilities included in other				
payables and accruals	8,278	_	_	8,278
Lease liabilities	6,671	11,908	-	18,579
Interest-bearing bank borrowings	426	1,705	1,095	3,226
T	10.004	12 (12	1 005	22.702
Total	18,994	13,613	1,095	33,702

31 December 2023

33. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES (Continued)

Capital management

The primary objectives of the Group's capital management are to safeguard the Group's ability to continue as a going concern and to maintain healthy capital ratios in order to support its business and maximise the shareholders' value.

The Group manages its capital structure and makes adjustments to it in light of changes in economic conditions. To maintain or adjust the capital structure, the Group may return capital to the shareholders or issue new shares. The Group is not subject to any externally imposed capital requirements. No changes were made in the objectives, policies or processes for managing capital during the years ended 31 December 2023 and 2022.

The Group monitors capital using a gearing ratio, which is net debt divided by the total capital. Net debt includes interest-bearing bank borrowing. Total capital represents equity attributable to owners of the Company. The gearing ratios as at the end of the reporting periods were as follows:

	2023 HK\$'000	2022 HK\$'000
Net debt (interest-bearing bank borrowings)	2,898	2,900
Equity attributable to owners of the Company	92,230	95,345
Gearing ratio	3.1%	3.0%

31 December 2023

34. NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

(a) Changes in liabilities arising from financing activities

	Loans from non-controlling shareholders HK\$'000	Interest- bearing bank borrowings HK\$'000	Lease liabilities HK\$'000
At 1 January 2022	5,250	3,246	23,985
Changes from financing cash flows	800	(346)	(6,042)
Covid-19-related rent concessions			
from lessors	_	_	(26)
Interest expense	_	_	482
Interest paid classified as operating cash flows	_	-	(482)
At 31 December 2022 and 1 January 2023	6,050	2,900	17,917
Changes from financing cash flows	450	(345)	(6,380)
Bank overdrafts	_	343	-
Interest expense	_	_	335
Interest paid classified as operating cash flows	_	_	(335)
Lease modification	_	_	253
Reassessment of a lease term arising from a decision not to exercise the extension			
option	_	-	(4,808)
At 31 December 2023	6,500	2,898	6,982

(b) Total cash outflow for leases

The total cash outflow for leases included in the consolidated statement of cash flows is as follows:

	2023	2022
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Within operating activities	335	456
Within financing activities	6,380	6,042
Total	6,715	6,498

31 December 2023

35. EVENT AFTER THE REPORTING PERIOD

On 26 January 2024, Mr. Lai King Wah, Mr. Lai Ho Yin Eldon, Mr. Ho Timothy Kin Wah, Ms. Li Sheung Oi, Mr. Yu Ting Hei and Top Ocean Investment Limited (collectively the "Vendors") entered into sale and purchase agreement with Mr. Zhong Yuhua, Ms. Ou Honglian, Mr. Zhong Juzhi and Mr. Zhong Rongzhi (collective the "Offerors"), pursuant to which the Vendors agreed to sell and transfer, and the Offerors agreed to purchase, 21,829 shares of Keyview Ventures (the "Sale Shares"), for a cash consideration of HK\$41,924,211.19. The Sale Shares representing approximately 76.78% of the total issued share capital of Keyview Ventures immediately before completion.

36. STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION OF THE COMPANY

Information about the statement of financial position of the Company at the end of the reporting period is as follows:

	2023 HK\$'000	2022 HK\$'000
NON-CURRENT ASSET		
Investment in a subsidiary	_	
CURRENT ASSETS		
Prepayments	309	311
Due from subsidiaries	66,694	67,869
Cash and cash equivalents	200	164
Total current assets	67,203	68,344
CURRENT LIABILITIES		
Accruals	187	164
Due to subsidiaries	3,490	3,844
Total current liabilities	3,677	4,008
NET CURRENT ASSETS	63,526	64,336
Net assets	63,526	64,336
EQUITY		
Share capital	14,000	14,000
Reserves (note)	49,526	50,336
Total equity	63,526	64,336

31 December 2023

36. STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION OF THE COMPANY (Continued)

Note:

A summary of the Company's reserves is as follows:

	Share	Capital	Accumulated	
	premium	reserve	losses	Total
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
At 1 January 2022	103,491	5,100	(35,436)	73,155
Loss and total comprehensive loss for the year		_	(22,819)	(22,819)
At 31 December 2022 and 1 January 2023	103,491	5,100	(58,255)	50,336
Loss and total comprehensive loss for the year		_	(810)	(810)
At 31 December 2023	103,491	5,100	(59,065)	49,526

37. APPROVAL OF THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The financial statements were approved and authorised for issue by the board of directors on 27 March 2024.

FINANCIAL SUMMARY

		For the year ended 31 December				
	2023	2022	2021	2020	2019	
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	
Revenue	108,383	93,299	86,006	76,806	134,741	
Loss before tax	(2,975)	(14,959)	(26,121)	(7,362)	(9,153)	
Income tax credit/(expense)	(129)	1,396	(7)	1,206	(188)	
Loss for the year	(3,104)	(13,563)	(26,128)	(6,156)	(9,341)	
Attributable to:						
Owners of the Company	(3,199)	(9,580)	(23,133)	(5,734)	(7,602)	
Non-controlling interests	95	(3,983)	(2,995)	(422)	(1,739)	
	(3,104)	(13,563)	(26,128)	(6,156)	(9,341)	
		At 31 December				
	2023	2022	2021	2020	2019	
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	
Assets and liabilities						
Total assets	120,628	132,144	153,843	159,435	196,230	
Total liabilities	(33,772)	(42,268)	(48,477)	(35,574)	(54,522)	
	86,856	89,876	105,366	123,861	141,708	
	30,030	07,070		123,001	111,700	
Equity contributable to:						
Owners of the Company	92,230	95,345	106,852	122,352	139,477	
Non-controlling interests	(5,374)	(5,469)	(1,486)	1,509	2,231	
	96.956	90.976	105 266	122 071	141 700	
	86,856	89,876	105,366	123,861	141,708	